Università degli Studi di Pisa

Anno Accademico 2007/2008

Corso di Laurea Specialistica in Scienze Fisiche



Tesi di Laurea Specialistica

Electric-Magnetic Duality in Supergravity and Extremal Black Hole Attractors

Candidato Alessandra Gnecchi Relatore Chiar.mo Prof. Sergio Ferrara

Contents

Introduction	i
Chapter 1. Duality invariant theories of gravity,	
vectors and fermion fields	1
1. The bosonic Supergravity Lagrangian	1
2. $d = 4$ Supergravity bosonic sector	10
Chapter 2. The Black Hole Attractor Mechanism	15
1. Black Holes in Supergravity Spectrum	15
2. Gravity and non linear sigma model	15
Chapter 3. First Order Formalism	25
1. Scalar charges and Black Hole asymptotic moduli dependence	25
2. First order <i>fake Supergravity</i> formalism for $d = 4$ Extremal Black	Holes 27
Chapter 4. $\mathcal{N} = 2$ Supergravity black holes	33
1. N=2 Supersymmetric Black Holes with Symmetric scalar manifold	ls 34
2. Attractor equations	35
3. BPS Black hole	37
4. Non-BPS solution	39
5. Invariant expressions	41
6. Black Hole Parameters in $\mathcal{N} = 2$ minimally coupled Supergravity	42
Chapter 5. $\mathcal{N} = 3$ Supergravity black holes	47
1. Embedding of the noncompact group in the symplectic group	47
2. Black Hole entropy	51
3. BPS $N = 3$ solution	52
4. Non-BPS Solution	53

CONTENTS

5.	Black Hole Parameters for $\frac{1}{3}$ -BPS Flow	54
6.	Black Hole Parameters for Non-BPS $(Z_{AB} = 0)$ Flow	56
7.	Black Hole Entropy in Minimally Coupled $\mathcal{N} = 2$ and $\mathcal{N} = 3$ Supergravity	58
Chap	ter 6. N=5 Supergravity black holes	61
1.	Symplectic sections	62
2.	Central charges	65
3.	Attractor Equations	65
4.	Black Hole Parameters for $\frac{1}{5}$ -BPS Flow	67
Chap	ter 7. The case of $\mathcal{N} = 4$ Supergravity and <i>Dualities</i>	69
1.	N=4 Pure Supergravity	69
2.	Peculiarity of Pure $\mathcal{N} = 4$ and $\mathcal{N} = 5$ Supergravity	71
3.	$\mathcal{N} \ge 2$ Supergravities with the same Bosonic Sector and "Dualities"	72
4.	Conclusions	75
Appe	ndix A. $\mathcal{N} = 2$ explicit calculations	77
1.	Some formulas following from definitions, with the explicit dependence on	
	scalar fields (not at the attractor point)	77
2.	Explicit check of the quadratic invariant $ Z ^2 - D_iZ ^2$ in N=2 quadratic series	
	supergravity	78
Appe	ndix B. $SU(5,1)$ invariant.	81
1.	Black Hole entropy	82
Acl	knowledgements	83
Biblic	ography	85

 $\mathbf{2}$

INTRODUCTION

Introduction

Black Holes are space time singularities whose properties in classical theories have been studied for a long time. The interest on metric solutions has mainly grown with the study of the deep connections of Supergravities with different versions of String Theories.

In fact, 4-dimensional \mathcal{N} -extended ungauged Supergravities have two types of geometry, the space-time geometry and the moduli space geometry; the symmetries of the latter are connected to those of the higher dimensional String theory. Taking into account at the same time space-time and moduli space geometry can help clarifying the properties of these connections.

Black holes are states of the graviton spin 2 field in Supergravity spectrum and, in the case of non thermal radiation these states are stable, as happens for electromagnetically charged (dyonic) black holes with zero temperature but finite entropy, a property called *extremality*; these solutions can be thus treated as solitonic systems.

In the case of supersymmetric extremal black holes solutions, the critical points of the central charge are connected to the critical points of the scalar fields in moduli space through the extremization of the black hole potential

$$\frac{\partial \phi^i}{\partial \tau}(\tau) = 0 \qquad \rightarrow \qquad dV_{BH} = 0$$

due to this property, even if the black hole has a scalar hair, its entropy does depend only on asymptotical degrees of freedom, namely, for static solutions, electric and magnetic charges determined by vector field strengths fluxes at spatial infinity.

An attractor behaviour was initially shown to occur for $\frac{1}{2}$ -BPS extremal black holes in $\mathcal{N} = 2$, d = 4 ungauged Supergravity coupled to abelian vector multiplets, but it also holds in the case of non - BPS extremal black holes and for both the solutions in $\mathcal{N} > 2$ -extended Supergravities. In these generalizations, however, if the black holes has a regular horizon geometry and is a *large* black hole, that is it has a non-vanishing horizon area, flat directions in the Hessian matrix of the black hole potential may occur, even in the BPS case. This is due to the non-compactness of the stabilizer of the orbits of the scalar fields and is closely related to the decoupling of the hyperscalars of the $\mathcal{N} = 2$ theory from the dynamics of the black hole configuration, and, as a consequence, the moduli space of BPS attractors for $\mathcal{N} > 2$ is a quaternionic manifold, spanned by the hypermultiplets scalar degrees of freedom, as they appear in the supersymmetric reduction

CONTENTS

down to $\mathcal{N} = 2$. Even in the presence of vanishing eigenvalues of the Hessian matrix, the attractor equations, following from the above extremum condition, cancel the moduli dependence of the dynamical configuration at the black hole horizon.

The geometrical difference between $\mathcal{N} = 2$ and $\mathcal{N} > 2$ Supergravity is that the scalar manifold of the latter has to be a coset space of the form G/H (G is the U-duality group of the theory) while this is not necessarily required for the former. It is possible, however, to build an $\mathcal{N} = 2$ Supergravity with a symmetric scalar manifold, based on the quadratic series of the complex Grassmannian manifolds $SU(1,n)/U(1) \times SU(n)$, which represents the minimal coupling of n vector multiplets in the bosonic sector.

Thus, static spherically symmetric systems in d = 4 space-time dimensions are considered, for which the dynamic is one dimensional and allows the determination of an effective potential V depending on electromagnetic charges and scalar (moduli) fields, written in terms of dressed central (in case, also matter) charges, in $\mathcal{N} = 2$ quadratic, $\mathcal{N} = 3,5$ extended Supergravity. All of these theories have a scalar manifold \mathcal{M}_{scalar} which is a symmetric space and does not admit a d = 5 uplift.

The classical black hole entropy, as given by the Bekenstein-Hawking formula, in the case of $\mathcal{N} = 2$ quadratic and $\mathcal{N} = 3$ Supergravity both coupled to abelian vector multiplets in the fundamental representation of the U-duality group, is given by a quadratic expression of electric and magnetic charges in the form of the absolute value of the U-duality invariant of the scalar manifold

$$S_{BH} = \frac{A}{4} = \pi V_{BH} |_{\partial V_{BH}=0} = \pi |\mathcal{I}_2| . \qquad (0.1)$$

The $\mathcal{N} = 5$ theory does not admit a quadratic invariant, since the vector fields are in the three-fold antisymmetric **20** representation of the *U*-duality group, which is a symplectic representation with a singlet $\mathbf{1}_{a}$ in the tensor product $\mathbf{20} \times \mathbf{20}$ [71]. Taking the tensor product of the $\mathbf{35} \times \mathbf{35}$ representation, coming from the $\mathbf{20} \times \mathbf{20}$, one find the singlet $\mathbf{1}_{s}$, so the invariant is quartic as expressed in terms of electric and magnetic charges; the entropy for this theory is given by

$$S_{BH} = \frac{A}{4} = \pi V_{BH} \big|_{\partial V_{BH} = 0} = \pi \sqrt{|\mathcal{I}_4|} , \qquad (0.2)$$

but in this case this formula reduces to a perfect square of a quadratic expression, once it is explicited as a function of the skew eigenvalues of the central charge matrix. The same result is valid also for $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pure Supergravity.

INTRODUCTION

Due to these peculiarities it is possible, for these theories, to write an alternative expression for the Bekenstein-Hawking Entropy in terms of the *effective horizon radius* R_H , whose expression is a function of scalar charges and the geometrical radius of the horizon, r_H , following the procedures of the first order formalism. In fact, non-BPS attractor flows of extremal black holes in d = 4 can be described in terms of a *fake* superpotential \mathcal{W} such that $\mathcal{W}(\phi_{\infty}, p, q) = r_H(\phi_{\infty}, p, q)$ that reduces the equations of motions for the scalars to first order ones, and enters in the espression of the effective radius R_H ; the importance of this description is that the latter turns out to be, for the above mentioned theories, a moduli independent quantity.

As a counterexample, $\mathcal{N} = 4$, d = 4 Supergravity coupled to 1 vector multiplet admits an uplift to $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pure Supergravity in d = 5 dimensions, but has a quartic invariant which cannot be written as a quadratic expression of the skew-eigenvalues of the central charge matrix, and the effective radius description does not hold.

The fermionic sector does not enter in the determination of the black hole configuration, but the supersymmetry transformation of gravitino is given in terms of the sections that one needs to build the symplectic embedding of the Supergravity theory under consideration.

In order to clarify the role of the symplectic structure at the basis of \mathcal{N} -extended supergravities, the first Chapter of the thesis is dedicated to the problem of the coupling of vector fields, invariant under duality rotations, to a theory of fermionic and bosonic fields, through Gaillard-Zumino construction [62], further specializing to the bosonic sector of extended supergravities.

Chapters 2 and 3 review the attractor behaviour, leading to the attractor equations, and the first order formalism, in order to provide the theoretical framework where the work of the chapters in the following will develop.

In Chapter 4, 5, and 6 black holes solutions for $\mathcal{N} = 2$ quadratic, $\mathcal{N} = 3$ matter coupled and $\mathcal{N} = 5$ Supergravities are explicitly studied and discussed, with the determination of the symplectic sections and the solution of the attractor equations; the black hole entropy as a function of the electric and magnetic charges is computed; black holes parameters, such as fake superpotential, scalar charges and effective radius are presented [69].

CONTENTS

The same results for $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pure Supergravity, compared with the $\mathcal{N} = 5$ case, are added in Chapter 7 which concludes with a discussion on the dualities among bosonic sectors of different Supergravities, to explicitly show that bosonic interacting theories do not have a unique supersymmetric extension. This part also refers to [69].

CHAPTER 1

Duality invariant theories of gravity, vectors and fermion fields

1. The bosonic Supergravity Lagrangian

1.1. Duality invariance in Maxwell-Einstein theory. Maxwell theory of electromagnetism is a theory of an abelian gauge field $A_{\mu}(x)$. In the geometrical construction, it is the connection of a U(1) gauge bundle over the 4-dimensional space-time manifold with metric $g_{\mu\nu}$; the action is

$$S_{EM} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int \sqrt{-g} \left\{ R - \frac{1}{\beta} F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu} \right\} , \qquad (1.1)$$

where β is a constant depending on the normalization of charges, leading to the equations of motion

$$\partial_{\mu}F^{\mu\nu} = 0 ,$$

$$R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}Rg_{\mu\nu} = -8\pi G T_{\mu\nu} ,$$

where

$${}^{\star}F = \frac{1}{2}\tilde{F}^{\mu\nu}dx^{\mu} \wedge dx^{\nu} = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{-g}}\epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}F_{\rho\sigma}dx^{\mu} \wedge dx^{\nu} , \qquad (1.2)$$

is the hodge dual field strength of the vector field, satisfying Bianchi identities

$$\partial_{\mu}\tilde{F}^{\mu\nu} = 0 \qquad \Longleftrightarrow \qquad \partial_{[\mu}F_{\nu\rho]} = 0 , \qquad (1.3)$$

while the stress-energy tensor is

$$T_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{4\pi} \left[F_{\mu\alpha} F^{\alpha}_{\nu} - \frac{1}{4} g_{\mu\nu} F^2 \right] .$$
 (1.4)

This theory is manifestly duality invariant, in the sense that the set of equations (1.2) is unaffected by the following transformations on the vector field strength

$$F'^{\mu\nu} = (\cos \alpha + j \sin \alpha) F^{\mu\nu} , \qquad \alpha \in \mathbb{R} , \qquad (1.5)$$

where the j "duality" operator is such that $jF = {}^{*}F$, corresponding to the following $U(1) \simeq SO(2)$ rotation of electromagnetic field

$$\begin{pmatrix} E'\\H' \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \cos\alpha & \sin\alpha\\ -\sin\alpha & \cos\alpha \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} E\\H \end{pmatrix} .$$
(1.6)

The Lagrangian of the vector field is written in terms of invariant products of field strengths and dual field strengths, or explicitly

$$T = \frac{1}{4\pi} \left(E^2 - H^2 \right) , \qquad (1.7)$$

which is an SO(2) invariant expression; there's no need to require the metric to change under duality transformations, for the Einstein equations are not affected. We now notice that in this case the duality group is abelian; duality rotations, however, are not defined as transformations on the vector fields, and the Lagrangian, in further generalization of duality, won't still be invariant.

1.2. Duality invariance in a theory of vector fields. We now want to describe the generalization of duality invariance to the case of a theory of n interacting vector fields, in addition to other fields χ^i , both fermionic and bosonic. The Lagrangian is the functional

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(F^a, \chi^i, \chi^i_\mu), \qquad (1.8)$$

where F^a , (a = 1, ..., n) are vector field strengths

$$F^a_{\mu\nu} = \partial_\mu A^a_\nu - \partial_\nu A^a_\mu \tag{1.9}$$

and $\chi^i_{\mu} \equiv \partial_{\mu} \chi^i$. We define

$$\tilde{G}^{a}_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} G^{a\rho\sigma} \equiv 2 \frac{\partial L}{\partial F^{a\,\mu\nu}} , \qquad (1.10)$$

so that for a Lagrangian as in (1.8) the equations of motions for the vector fields can be written as

$$\partial^{\mu}\tilde{G}^{a}_{\mu\nu} = 0 . \qquad (1.11)$$

Bianchi identities still hold in the form

$$\partial_{\mu}F^{a\,\mu\nu} = 0 \tag{1.12}$$

The infinitesimal transformation that leave these equations and (1.11) invariants are the linear transformations

$$\delta \begin{pmatrix} F \\ G \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} F \\ G \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (1.13)$$
$$\delta \chi^{i} = \xi^{i}(\chi) ,$$
$$\delta(\partial_{\mu}\chi^{i}) = \partial_{\mu}\xi^{i} = \partial_{\mu}\chi^{j}\frac{\partial\xi^{i}}{\partial\chi^{j}} ,$$

where the quadratic blocks matrix is an arbitrary real $2n \times 2n$ matrix, and the functions $\xi^i(\chi)$ do not contain fields derivatives.

1.3. Variation of the Lagrangian functional. We define the duality group the one which acts linearly on the vectors of the field strengths and their duals, not affecting the dynamical equations of the theory; their covariance, indeed, put constraints on the possible duality transformations among the general linear ones. The generic variation of the Lagrangian is, from (1.8),

$$\delta \mathcal{L} = \left[\xi^i \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \chi^j} + \chi^j_\mu \frac{\partial}{\partial \chi^i_\mu} + (F^c A^{bc} + G^c B^{bc}) \frac{\partial}{\partial F^b} \right] \mathcal{L} \,, \tag{1.14}$$

if we require the covariance of the equations of motion under (1.13)

$$C = C^T$$
, $B = B^T$, $A = -D^T$, (1.15)

which restrict the matrix $\begin{pmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{pmatrix}$ to be an element of $Sp(2n, \mathbb{R})$. We also find the variation of the Lagrangian

$$\delta L = \frac{1}{4} (FC\tilde{F} + GB\tilde{G}) . \qquad (1.16)$$

The energy momentum tensor of the vector fields is also invariant, though not necessarily symmetric.

1.4. Construction of the Lagrangian. Under a generic variation of its variables, we can write more simply $\delta \mathcal{L} = \frac{1}{4} \delta(F\tilde{G})$, so that we begin to write the functional as

$$L = \frac{1}{4}F\tilde{G} + \mathcal{L}_{inv} ,$$

where \mathcal{L}_{inv} is written as a function of invariants of the duality group. But in the general case where this group is Sp(2n, R) and the field strengths $\begin{pmatrix} F \\ G \end{pmatrix}$ transform as a vector in the fundamental representation, the only possible invariant function of F and G, apart from generic fields χ^i in the theory, is of the form

$$\mathcal{L}_{inv.}(F,G,\chi^i,\chi^i_{\mu}) = \frac{1}{4}(FI - GH) + \mathcal{L}_{inv.}(\chi^i,\chi^i_{\mu}) ,$$

where $L_{inv.}$ is an invariant functional of the χ^i fields only, so that it does not affect the equations of motion and I, H form a vector in the fundamental representation. By definition one has $\frac{\delta \mathcal{L}}{\delta F} = \frac{1}{2}\tilde{G}$, and this is actually a constraint on I and H

$$\tilde{G} - I = (F + \tilde{H}) \frac{\partial \tilde{G}}{\partial F} .$$
(1.17)

the operator j introduced in the previous section, giving a field strength $T_{\mu\nu}$, satisfies

$$j T_{\mu\nu} = \tilde{T}_{\mu\nu} ,$$

 $(j)^2 = -1 .$

We can write (1.17) as

$$jG - I = (F + jH)\frac{\partial \hat{G}}{\partial F}$$

whose general solution is

$$jG - I = -K(\chi)(F + jH);$$

 \downarrow
 $jG = I - K(\chi)(F + jH).$

Thus the effect of an infinitesimal duality transformation of Sp(2n, R), (1.13), is determined by the transformations on (F, G) and (H, I) the vectors of the fundamental representation. We find

$$\delta K(\chi) = -jC - jKBK + DK - KA , \qquad (1.18)$$

which restricts the form of the Lagrangian to

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{4}FKF + \frac{1}{2}F(I - jKH) + \frac{1}{4}jH(I - jKH) + \mathcal{L}_{inv.}(\chi) .$$
(1.19)

1.5. Compact Duality Rotations. Suppose $K(\chi) = 1$, then $\delta K = 0$. From (1.18) we find an other constraint on the coefficients of the transformation

$$B = -C = B^T$$
$$A = D = -A^T ,$$

so that now the duality group is restricted to $U(n) \in Sp(2n, R)$, the maximal compact subgroup, and rotations as in (1.20) now become compact duality transformations. This appears more clearly if we use a complex basis in the fundamental representation, writing the vectors as

$$F^+ \equiv F + iG ,$$

$$F^- \equiv F - iG ,$$

which give (1.13) in the form

$$\delta \begin{pmatrix} F^+ \\ F^- \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} T & 0 \\ 0 & T^* \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} F^+ \\ F^- \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (1.20)$$

with

$$T = A - iB = -T^{\dagger} .$$

The two F^+ and F^- transform respectively under an *n*-dimensional U(n) representation (which can be reducible in the case the actual duality group is a subgroup of U(n)) and its conjugate. In this notation we notice how the structure is similar to that of fermions fields of definite chirality: the two vector fields of opposite helicity transforms according to a representation and its complex conjugate, as two fermions of opposite chirality do).

We can easily generalize this notation to the non compact case, using the "duality" operator instead of the imaginary complex element i in the definitions

$$F^+ \equiv F + jG ,$$

$$F^- \equiv F - jG ,$$

in this analogy $i \to j$, and the *T*-matrix is just

$$Re T \pm i Im T \rightarrow Re T \pm j Im T$$
.

Finally, if we write a complex analog of the field strength F^{\pm} as $jH_{\pm} \equiv (H \pm jI)$, the Lagrangian (1.19) can be written as

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{4}F^2 + \frac{1}{2}FH_+ - \frac{1}{8}H_+^2 - \frac{1}{8}H_+H_- + \mathcal{L}_{inv.}(\chi)$$

The field H_{-} has no dynamical meaning, since it does not appear in any of the couplings of F and for that reason all the terms containing H_{-} must be invariants, we see, for instance, that $\frac{1}{8}H_{-}H_{+}$ actually is, and can be reabsorbed in $\mathcal{L}_{inv.}(\chi)$. We are setting H_{-} to zero, reducing (H, I) to the vector (H, -jH), that now has just one indipendent component. In the case of compact duality rotations, then, one simply has to introduce the tensor

$$H = \frac{1}{2}j H_+ , \qquad (1.21)$$

in the same representation of F_+ , to get the correct Lagrangian transformation.

Consider the invariant bilinear FI - GH. Taking now H = jI, from (1.18) it follows that I = (F + jG) and one can write then

$$\frac{1}{2}(FI - GH) = \frac{1}{2}(F - jG)(F + jG) = \frac{1}{2}(F^2 + G^2) ,$$

which is manifestly invariant under the action of the unitary group U(n) on the vector (F, G).

1.6. Non linear realizations. By now we are able to describe the theory of interacting bosonic and fermionic fields with invariance under a compact subgroup of $Sp(2n, \mathbb{R})$, but we need to generalize the description to non compact duality groups. The solution is to introduce in the theory scalar fields described by a nonlinear sigma model, taking values in the quotient space of group \mathcal{G} with respect to its maximal compact subgroup \mathcal{K} , being the semisimple group \mathcal{G} the duality group.

The quotient space has sense once the Lagrangian is invariant under the gauge transformations of the scalar fields

$$g(x) \to g(x)[k(x)]^{-1}$$
, (1.22)

The quotient defines a coset, a symmetric space. We suppose further that the rigid transformation of the moduli

$$g(x) \to g_0 g(x) , \qquad (1.23)$$

con $g_0 \in \mathcal{G}$, is an invariance of the Lagrangian. We then need to find the constraints coming from these assumptions, in order to find its correct form.

We start studying the properties of the gauge group. Being Q_{μ} the connection, its transformation under (1.22) is

$$Q'_{\mu} = k \ Q_{\mu} k^{-1} , \qquad (1.24)$$

while the covariant derivative $D_{\mu}g = \partial_{\mu}g - gQ_{\mu}$ changes as

$$D_{\mu}g \rightarrow (D_{\mu}g)[k(x)]^{-1}$$
.

We notice that $g^{-1}D_{\mu}g$ is invariant under the global transformation (1.23); under the action of the gauge group, instead, it changes as

$$g^{-1}D_{\mu}g \to k(g^{-1}D_{\mu}g)k^{-1}$$
 (1.25)

If we write the Lagrangian as

$$\mathcal{L} = -rac{1}{2} Tr \left(g^{-1}D_{\mu}g
ight)^2 \; ,$$

we then have an invariant expression.

Working in this framework, any other bosonic field, including the gravitational one, is left invariant by duality group, so that a theory including a non interacting gravitational field is allowed.

The equations of motion that follow from the variation of (1.26) with respect to the gauge fields Q_{μ} are

$$\delta \mathcal{L} = \text{Tr} \delta Q_{\mu} (g^{-1} \partial_{\mu} g - Q_{\mu}) = 0 ; \qquad (1.26)$$

the trace on the elements of the duality group \mathcal{G} is not degenerate and δQ_{μ} belongs to the Lie algebra of \mathcal{K} , so that (1.26) implies that $(g^{-1}\partial_{\mu}g - Q_{\mu})$ is in the ortogonal complement of \mathcal{K} , and the element $g^{-1}\partial_{\mu}g$ is

$$g^{-1}\partial_{\mu}g = Q_{\mu} + P_{\mu} , \qquad (1.27)$$

that is

$$P_{\mu} = g^{-1} D_{\mu} g \; . \tag{1.28}$$

We can then write the Lagrangian in (1.26) in a more specific form

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{2} \text{Tr} P_{\mu}^2 . \qquad (1.29)$$

Varying this with respect to the scalar fields one finds

$$\delta \mathcal{L} = \operatorname{Tr} \delta g \, g^{-1} \partial_{\mu} (D_{\mu} g \, g^{-1}) = 0 \,; \qquad (1.30)$$

since δg is arbitrary, $\delta g g^{-1}$ runs on the whole Lie algebra $Lie(\mathcal{G})$, and the equations of motion for the scalar fields are

If we define for P_{μ} a covariant derivative

$$D_{\mu}P_{\mu} \equiv \partial_{\mu}P_{\mu} - [P_{\mu}, Q_{\mu}] \quad , \tag{1.32}$$

the (1.31) reveals to be

$$D_{\mu}P_{\mu} = 0 . (1.33)$$

Consider now a rigid transformation as in (1.22),

$$g \to g \, k^{-1} \,, \tag{1.34}$$

which is one specific kind of gauge transformation (for this reason the associated current is identically zero). The rigid transformations

$$g \to k g$$
, (1.35)

where $k \in \mathcal{K}$, are equivalent to

$$g \to k \, g k^{-1} \,, \tag{1.36}$$

and the related current, in the algebra of the group \mathcal{G} is

$$J_{\mu} = -gP_{\mu}g^{-1} ; \qquad (1.37)$$

if one restricts g to the subgroup \mathcal{K} , the currents corresponding to the resulting transformations are just the correct currents of (1.35) and (1.36). 1.7. Coupling to spinor fields. We now want to consider the coupling to spinor fields that under the gauge transformation (1.22) vary as

$$\psi(x) \to k(x)\psi(x) ; \qquad (1.38)$$

if we introduce a covariant derivative defined as

$$D_{\mu}\psi = \partial_{\mu}\psi + Q_{\mu}\psi , \qquad (1.39)$$

we can build an invariant Lagrangian, including for instance Dirac terms as

$$-\frac{i}{2}\bar{\psi}\gamma^{\mu}(\overrightarrow{D}_{\mu}-\overleftarrow{D}_{\mu})\psi , \qquad (1.40)$$

but also non derivatives couplings, such as

$$\bar{\psi}_1 \gamma^\mu P_\mu \psi_2 , \qquad (1.41)$$

where now P_{μ} and the spinor fields belong to a specific representation of \mathcal{K} . Since Q_{μ} and P_{μ} are functions of scalar fields and their derivatives, (1.40) and (1.41) give fermionic terms contribution to the conserved current, namely,

$$J'_{\mu} = -i\bar{\psi}\gamma_{\mu}q\psi ,$$

$$J''_{\mu} = \bar{\psi}_{1}\gamma_{\mu}p\psi_{2} ,$$
(1.42)

where q and p belong to the Lie algebra of \mathcal{K} and its orthogonal complement, respectively, and are defined by

$$\delta g = (q+p)g . \tag{1.43}$$

The group \mathcal{G} being non-compact, in order not to introduce ghost fields in the theory, we have to require that the fields we are coupling are invariant under transformations (1.23). We notice that the connection Q_{μ} can be taken, in a sort of Palatini formalism, as an independent field, so that its equation of motion now receives contribution from the fermionic sector.

Finally, we recall that one can restrict the description of the scalar fields to a particular gauge. Indeed, an element $g \in \mathcal{G}$ can always be rewritten, using gauge invariance, as

$$g' = e^P = gk^{-1} , (1.44)$$

where $P \in \text{Lie}(\mathcal{K})^{\perp}$, and the scalar fields are the elements P(x) parametrizing the coset space \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{K} . This turns out to be important for a kind of N = 2 and all N > 2-extended

Supergravities, since their scalar manifold is an homogeneous space. Transformations (1.23) are then

$$(g_0g) = (g_0e^P) = e^{P'} = g_0e^Pk^{-1} , \qquad (1.45)$$

 $P'(g_0, P)$ and $k(g_0 P)$ depending on the group structure.

What we have built, starting from the transformations

$$P \to P'(g_0, P) , \qquad (1.46)$$

is a non linear realization of (1.23). Since we worked in a particular gauge, suitable transformations of the fields ψ and Q_{μ} are needed in order to remain in the gauge (1.44). Still, invariance under (1.23) is manifest, but, after the gauge fixing, we loose the a priori invariance under (1.22).

2. d = 4 Supergravity bosonic sector

2.1. Duality rotations and covariance under the action of symplectic group. The N-extended Supergravity theory in d = 4, has in the bosonic sector, apart from the metric field, vector and scalar fields, the latter being the coordinates of a scalar manifold, the manifold of duality transformations acting on the vector fields. The generic form of this bosonic part of the action is the one we built in the above sections, that we can write as

$$S = \int \sqrt{-g} d^4x \left(-\frac{1}{2} R + \operatorname{Im} \mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Gamma} F^{\Lambda}_{\mu\nu} F^{\Gamma, \ \mu\nu} + \frac{1}{2\sqrt{-g}} \operatorname{Re} \mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Gamma} \epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} F^{\Lambda}_{\mu\nu} F^{\Gamma}_{\rho\sigma} + \frac{1}{2} g_{rs}(\Phi) \partial_{\mu} \Phi^r \partial^{\mu} \Phi^s \right) .$$
(1.47)

More precisely, scalar fields are described by a σ -model on the scalar manifold \mathcal{M}_{scalar} whose real dimension is $m = 2 \cdot \#$ complex scalar fields and are coupled to the vector fields by the matrix

$$\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Gamma} = \mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Gamma}(\Phi) \ . \tag{1.48}$$

 $\mathcal{N}(\Phi)$ is a symmetric matrix $n_V \times n_V$, with n_V number of vector fields, depending on their representation of Gaillard Zumino Symplectic group. Different Supergravity theories thus correspond to different scalar manifolds and number of vector multiplets, and, since usually scalar fields belong to the same multiplets as vectors, the action of the vector isometry group \mathcal{M}_{scalar} is deeply connected to their transformations. This results on the embedding of the isometry group in the duality group, whose explicit form relies on the specific Supergravity theory we are considering. Once we have this correspondence, we find the matrix \mathcal{N} in its explicit form.

It is crucial, then, to study duality transformations in details, in the form of linear action on the (abelian) vector field strengths and their dual forms. As seen before, these transformations leave Bianchi Identities and equations of motions invariant, and generalize electromagnetic duality. In what follows we will see the Gaillard Zumino construction at work in the Supergravity framework.

2.2. Duality Rotations and symplectic covariance. We deal with a theory of vectors and scalar fields which is invariant under the action of a duality group, in d = 4. The gauge fields are n_V abelian fields A^{Λ}_{μ} , whose dynamic is described by the field strengths in the action (1.47). We can separately write the dual and anti-dual field strength

$$F^{\pm} = \frac{1}{2} (F \pm i^{*}F) ,$$

$${}^{*}F^{\pm} = \mp i F^{\pm} , \qquad (1.49)$$

and rewrite the vector part of the action as

$$\mathcal{L}_{vec} = i \left[F^{-,T} \bar{\mathcal{N}} F^{-} - F^{+,T} \mathcal{N} F^{+} \right] =$$
$$= -i \left(F^{+,T}, F^{-,T} \right) \begin{pmatrix} \mathcal{N} & 0 \\ 0 & -\bar{\mathcal{N}} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} F^{+} \\ F^{-} \end{pmatrix} . \tag{1.50}$$

Following the Gaillard-Zumino construction we introduce the tensor $G^{\Lambda}_{\mu\nu}$ defined as

$$^{*}G^{\Lambda}_{\mu\nu} \equiv \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial F^{\Lambda}_{\mu\nu}} , \qquad (1.51)$$

that, for the theory under examination, is

$${}^{*}G_{\Lambda\mu\nu} = \operatorname{Im} \mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma} F^{\Sigma}_{\mu\nu} + \operatorname{Re}\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma} {}^{*}F^{\Sigma}_{\mu\nu} . \qquad (1.52)$$

The equations of motion and Bianchi identities are

where we also write $G_{\Lambda \mu \nu}$ separating its self-dual and anti self-dual part

$$G^{\pm} = \frac{1}{2} (G \pm i^{*}G) ,$$

$$^{*}G^{\pm} = \mp i G^{\pm} , \qquad (1.54)$$

whose relation on the field strength F is given by

$$G^{+} = \mathcal{N}F^{+} ,$$

$$G^{-} = \bar{\mathcal{N}}F^{-} . \qquad (1.55)$$

The vector part of the Lagrangian, if written in terms of F and G as in (1.51), takes the compact form

$$\mathcal{L}_{vec} = i \left[F^{-T} G^{-} - F^{+T} G^{+} \right] =$$
$$= -i \left(F^{+T}, F^{-T} \right) \begin{pmatrix} G^{+} \\ G^{-} \end{pmatrix} .$$
(1.56)

Moreover, we introduce the $n_V + n_V$ components vector

$$\mathbf{V} \equiv \begin{pmatrix} *F \\ *G \end{pmatrix} \;,$$

and we get equations of motion, from the variation of the vector fields, in the form

$$\partial \mathbf{V} = 0 ; \qquad (1.57)$$

duality transformations are then simply described by

$$\mathbf{V}' = \mathcal{S} \, \mathbf{V} \,\,, \tag{1.58}$$

where

$$\mathcal{S} = \begin{pmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (1.59)$$

is a priori a matrix in $GL(2n_v, \mathbb{R})$, and, since we always required duality invariance during the construction, the equations of motion for the vector \mathbf{V}' are still given by $\partial \mathbf{V}' = 0$.

2.3. Transformation of the kinetic matrix required by duality invariance. Since the vector fields in action (1.47) are coupled to scalars via the $\mathcal{N}(\Phi)$ matrix, a duality transformation acting on V would imply a corresponding transformation on the scalar fields (coming from the action of a diffeomorphism of \mathcal{M}_{scalar}), hence on \mathcal{N} . An homomorphism

$$\iota_{\xi}: \quad C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M}_{scalar}) \quad \to \quad GL(2n_V, \mathbb{R}) \;, \tag{1.60}$$

that maps a given diffeomorphism on \mathcal{M}_{scalar} to a transformation in $GL(2n_V, \mathbb{R})$, allows us to define the following transformations

$$\xi \to \begin{cases} \mathbf{V} \to \mathbf{V}' = \mathcal{S}_{\xi} \mathbf{V} \\ \Phi \to \Phi' = \xi(\Phi) \\ \mathcal{N}(\Phi) \to \mathcal{N}'(\xi(\Phi)) \end{cases}$$
(1.61)

where $S_{\xi} = \iota_{\xi} \mathbf{V}$. If one defines, then,

$$\mathcal{S}_{\xi} = \begin{pmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (1.62)$$

the transformed Lagrangian for the bosonic sector in our Supergravity theory is

$$\mathcal{L}' = i \left[F^{-T} (A + B\bar{\mathcal{N}})^T \bar{\mathcal{N}}' (A + B\bar{\mathcal{N}}) F^{-} - F^{+T} (A + B\bar{\mathcal{N}})^T \mathcal{N}' (A + B\bar{\mathcal{N}}) F^{+} \right]$$
(1.63)

The transformed dual tensor G' has to be consistent with its definition in (1.51), and this requirement gives the constraint needed to restrict the transformation of the \mathcal{N} matrix to the form

$$N'(\xi(\Phi)) = (C + D\mathcal{N}(\Phi))(A + B\mathcal{N}(\phi))^{-1}; \qquad (1.64)$$

also knowing that \mathcal{N}' is a symmetric matrix, we can finally identify the duality rotation matrix as being $\mathcal{S} \in Sp(2n_V, \mathbb{R})$, in perfect agreement with Gaillard Zumino construction.

In general a diffeomorphism in $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M}_{scalar})$ implies a transformation of the scalar part in the Lagrangian (1.47). A duality rotation, then, does not correspond to an invariance

of the action, unless we require S_{ξ} matrices corresponding, in the sense of (1.61), to isometries of the scalar manifold, unaffecting, by definition, the metric g_{rs} and thus the scalar part of the action. Eventually also the kinetic \mathcal{N} matrix does not have to change. In this case we look for a homomorphism that maps

$$\iota_{\xi} : \operatorname{Iso}(M_{scalar}) \to Sp(2n_V, \mathbb{R}) ; \qquad (1.65)$$

the relation (1.64) now becomes

$$N(\xi(\Phi)) = (C + D\mathcal{N}(\Phi))(A + B\mathcal{N}(\phi))^{-1} .$$
(1.66)

One could also study the case in which duality transformations are a symmetry of the Lagrangian. The vector kinetic term in the Lagrangian indeed transforms as

$$\operatorname{Im}(F'^{-\Lambda}G'^{\Lambda}) = \operatorname{Im}\left[F^{-\Lambda}G_{\Lambda}^{-} + 2(C^{T}B)_{\Lambda}^{\Sigma}(F^{-\Lambda}G_{\Sigma}^{-}) + (C^{T}A)_{\Lambda\Sigma}F^{-\Lambda}F^{-\Sigma} + (D^{T}B)^{\Lambda\Sigma}G^{-\Lambda}G^{-\Sigma}\right], \quad (1.67)$$

where the expression (1.56) and the definition (1.52) have been used. We see then that B = C = 0 transformations are symmetries of the Lagrangian, and we notice that its variation in the case $B \neq 0, C = 0$ is given by

$$(C^T A)_{\Lambda\Sigma} F^{\Lambda}_{\mu\nu} * F^{\Sigma \,\mu\nu} , \qquad (1.68)$$

which is a topological term; finally, it is worth pointing out that among all the \mathcal{N} matrix transformations (1.66), we also find the mapping

$$\mathcal{N} \to -\frac{1}{\mathcal{N}} ,$$
 (1.69)

which provides the interchange of the strongly and weakly coupled sectors in the theory.

CHAPTER 2

The Black Hole Attractor Mechanism

1. Black Holes in Supergravity Spectrum

In the classical description of Einstein Maxwell theory, black holes can be considered solitons of general relativity; such interpretation, however, breaks down in a quantum interpretation, since a spontaneous particle creation would take place, by the gravitational and electromagnetic fields, responsible of black hole instability. Thermal radiation is not allowed in the case of zero-temperature black holes, for which only loss of angular momentum or charge can be responsible for their instability, thus, non-rotating systems in a theory whose elementary fields are not charged are stable. This is the case of Reissner-Nordstrom Black Holes in extended ungauged supergravities.

2. Gravity and non linear sigma model

We restrict the attention to dynamics and fields equations for the bosonic sector of Supergravity theories, that is to massless scalars and n vector fields coupled to gravity. The scalars describe a non linear σ -model over a manifold \bar{G}/\bar{H} , the vector fields transform accordingly to a certain representation of the global (ungauged) symmetry group G.

As we discussed before, we are interested in stationary solutions, that is to that systems allowing for a time-like Killing vector field; these can be dimensionally reduced to a 3 dimensional theory. The resulting scalar fields are the scalars of the non linear σ -model in the higher dimensional theory, two scalar fields from the reduction of gravity, and electric and magnetic potentials from each vector fields, a total of (2n + 2) scalars. The two scalars from gravity alone would describe an $SL(2)/SO(2) \sigma$ -model, but we ask for a larger symmetry of the enlarged set of scalars, so that they together describe a σ model of G/H. To link the discussion to the case at hand, we require the original quotient space \bar{G}/\bar{H} to be a non-compact coset space, and the coupling with vector fields to respect Gaillard-Zumino construction, that is, if we fix a particular gauge for gravitino, the twist potential scalar field does not enter in the final sigma model. Adding the vectors also has to lead to positive energy density T_{00} . The resulting enlarged σ -model refers to the same symmetry group G but now H is a non compact form of the maximal compact subgroup, say H', of G, thus G/H is a pseudo-Riemannian symmetric pace.

In N > 2 extended Supergravities a vector field is present as graviphoton in the gravitational multiplet, and one or more vectors can be added as vector multiplets, depending on the Supergravity theory under consideration. In these case, a non linear sigma model arises as a consequence of the duality invariance of the theory. In the N = 2 theory, instead, vectors and scalars are in the same multiplet.

2.1. Dimensional reduction to three dimensions. We derive the three dimensional effective metric in the case of static spherically symmetric black holes, for a non linear sigma model coupled to gravity. The equations of motion for the enlarged set of scalar fields are geodesics.

The 4-dimensional space time manifold Σ has metric $g_{\alpha\beta}$ and the original action for the non linear sigma model is

$$S_{\phi} = \int_{\Sigma} \sqrt{g} dx \left[-\frac{1}{2} R(x) + \frac{1}{2} g^{\alpha\beta} \partial_{\alpha} \bar{\phi}^{i} \partial_{\beta} \bar{\phi}^{j} G_{ij} \right] , \qquad (2.1)$$

from which we derive the equations of motion

$$R_{\alpha\beta} - \partial_{\alpha}\bar{\phi}^{i}\partial_{\beta}\phi^{j} = 0 , \qquad (2.2)$$

$$D^{\alpha}\partial_{\alpha}\bar{\phi}(x) = 0.$$
 (2.3)

We recall that solutions to (2.3) are harmonic maps from the (pseudo) Riemannian manifold (Σ, g_{ij}) to $(G/H, G_{ij})$ At this point we consider a theory admitting everywhere a time-like Killing vector field, which is orthogonal to the reduced 3 dimensional space Σ_3 which allows SO(3) symmetries, namely spherical symmetry. The metric thus decomposes as

$$g_{\alpha\beta} = \begin{pmatrix} e^{2U} & 0\\ 0 & -e^{-2U}h_{ab} \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (2.4)$$

and the metric on Σ_3 , h_{ab} , can be parametrized in terms of a function f(r) so that

$$ds^{2} = -e^{2U}dt^{2} + e^{-2U}\left(dr^{2} + f(r)^{2}(d\theta^{2} + \sin^{2}\theta d\phi^{2})\right) ,$$

$$\equiv -e^{2U}dt^{2} + e^{-2U}h_{ab}dx^{a}dx^{b} .$$
(2.5)

The effective Lagrangian for the reduced three dimensional system is

$$\frac{1}{2}\hat{R} - \frac{1}{2}\gamma^{mn}\partial_m\phi^a\partial_n\phi^bG^{ab}$$
(2.6)

where $c^2 = \frac{\kappa A}{4pi} = 2ST$, and G^{ab} is now the metric of the enlarged scalar manifold, so that actually

$$\phi^a = (U, \bar{\phi}^a, \psi^\Lambda, \chi_\Lambda) . \tag{2.7}$$

The metric, by gauge invariance of the theory, cannot depend on ψ^{Λ} and χ_{Λ} , and as a consequence electric and magnetic charges become constants of motion, precisely, from (2.6),

$$p^{\Lambda} = \hat{G}^{\Lambda\Sigma} \frac{d\hat{\chi}_{\Sigma}}{d\tau} ,$$

$$q_{\Lambda} = \hat{G}_{\Lambda\Sigma} \frac{d\hat{\psi}^{\Sigma}}{d\tau} .$$
 (2.8)

The equations of motion in this case are

$$f^{-2}\frac{d}{dr}\left(f^{2}\frac{d\phi^{i}}{dr}\right) + \Gamma^{i}_{jk}(\phi)\frac{d\phi^{j}}{dr}\frac{d\phi^{k}}{dr} = 0 ,$$

$$R_{rr} = -2f^{-1}\frac{d^{2}f}{dr^{2}} = G_{ij}(\phi)\frac{d\phi^{j}}{dr}\frac{d\phi^{k}}{dr} ,$$

$$\sin^{2}\theta R_{\phi\phi} = R_{\theta\theta} = f^{-2}\left(\frac{d}{dr}f\frac{df}{dr} - 1\right) = 0 .$$
(2.9)

From the last one we find

$$f(r)^{2} = (r - r_{0})^{2} + \tilde{c} , \qquad (2.10)$$

thus, if we define the harmonic function on (Σ_3, h)

$$\tau(r) \equiv -\int_{r}^{\infty} f^{-2}(s)ds , \qquad (2.11)$$

then being

$$f^{-2}(r) = -\frac{d\tau}{dr} , \qquad (2.12)$$

we find that the first in (2.9) is

$$-\left(\frac{d\tau}{dr}\right)^{2}\frac{d}{dr}\left(f^{2}\frac{dr}{d\tau}\frac{d}{d\tau}\phi^{i}\right) + \Gamma^{i}_{jk}(\phi)\frac{d\phi^{j}}{d\tau}\frac{d\phi^{k}}{d\tau}\left(\frac{d\tau}{dr}\right)^{2} = 0 , \qquad (2.13)$$

that is, the geodesic equation

$$\frac{d^2\phi(\tau)}{d\tau^2} + \Gamma^i_{jk}(\phi)\frac{d\phi^j}{d\tau}\frac{d\phi^k}{d\tau} = 0.$$
(2.14)

The geodesic map ϕ satisfies the condition

$$G_{ij}(\phi)\frac{d\phi^i}{d\tau}\frac{d\phi^j}{d\tau} = 2c^2 ; \qquad (2.15)$$

comparing with the general solution for f(r) in (2.10), we can set $\tilde{c} = -c^2$.

To write the metric in (2.5) using τ coordinate we compute, from the definition (2.11)

so that we find

$$ds^{2} = -e^{2U}dt^{2} + e^{-2U} \left[\frac{c^{4}d\tau^{2}}{\sinh^{4}(c\tau)} + \frac{c^{2}}{\sinh^{2}(c\tau)} (d\theta^{2} + \sin^{2}\theta d\phi^{2}) \right] .$$
(2.17)

2.2. The vector sector. The coupling with the vector fields is given through the embedding of the symmetry group in the symplectic group and it allows one to determine the kinetic matrix for the vector term in the Lagrangian. As discussed in the previous section, the bosonic action is given by

$$\mathcal{S} = \mathcal{S}_{EH} + \mathcal{S}_{scalar} + \mathcal{S}_{V} = = \int \sqrt{-g} \, d^4x \left(-\frac{1}{2} R + \frac{1}{2} G_{rs}(\Phi) D_\mu \Phi^r D^\mu \Phi^s - \frac{1}{4} F_{\alpha\beta} \left(\mu F^{\alpha\beta} - \nu^* F^{\alpha\beta} \right) \right) , \qquad (2.18)$$

with $\mu_{\Lambda\Sigma} = -\text{Im}\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma}$, $\nu_{\Lambda\Sigma} = -\text{Re}\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma}$ are real symmetric matrices. To write the contribution of S_V to Einstein equations we need to compute the energy-momentum tensor

$$T_V^{\mu\nu} = \frac{2}{\sqrt{-g}} \left[\frac{\partial(\sqrt{-g}L_V)}{\partial g_{\mu\nu}} - \partial_\lambda \frac{\partial(\sqrt{-g}L_V)}{\partial(\partial_\lambda g_{\mu\nu})} \right] ; \qquad (2.19)$$

since

$${}^{*}F^{\Lambda\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{-g}} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} F^{\Lambda}_{\gamma\delta} , \qquad (2.20)$$

then

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial g_{\mu\nu}} (F^{\Lambda}_{\alpha\beta} * F^{\Sigma\alpha\beta}) = F^{\Lambda}_{\alpha\beta} \frac{\partial * F^{\Sigma\alpha\beta}}{\partial g_{\mu\nu}} , \qquad (2.21)$$

and

$$\frac{\partial^* F^{\Lambda\alpha\beta}}{\partial g_{\mu\nu}} = \frac{1}{2} g^{\mu\nu} * F^{\Lambda\alpha\beta} . \qquad (2.22)$$

We then have

$$\frac{1}{2}\sqrt{-g}T^{\mu\nu} = -\frac{1}{2}\sqrt{-g}g^{\mu\nu}L_V + \sqrt{-g}\left[-\frac{1}{2}F^{\Lambda\sigma}_{\mu}\mu_{\Lambda\Sigma}F^{\Sigma}_{\nu\sigma} + \frac{1}{2}\cdot\frac{1}{4}g^{\mu\nu}F^{\Lambda}_{\alpha\beta}\nu_{\Lambda\Sigma}*F^{\Sigma\alpha\beta}\right](2.23)$$

and finally

$$T^{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{4} g^{\mu\nu} F^{\Lambda}_{\alpha\beta} \mu_{\Lambda\Sigma} F^{\Sigma\,\alpha\beta} - F^{\Lambda}_{\mu\sigma} \mu_{\Lambda\Sigma} F^{\Sigma\,\sigma}_{\nu} \,. \tag{2.24}$$

Scalard fields equations are then modified by

$$\frac{\delta L_V}{\delta \phi^i} = -\frac{1}{4} \sqrt{-g} F_{\alpha\beta} \left(\frac{\delta \mu}{\delta \phi^i} F^{\alpha\beta} - \frac{\delta \nu}{\delta \phi} * F^{\alpha\beta} \right)$$
(2.25)

Let's consider the dual field strength defined as in (1.52), that is

$$^{*}G_{\Lambda\,\mu\nu} = \mu_{\Lambda\Sigma}F^{\Sigma}_{\mu\nu} + \nu_{\Lambda\Sigma}\,^{*}F^{\Sigma}_{\mu\nu} , \qquad (2.26)$$

and the symplectic vector

$$\mathcal{F} = \begin{pmatrix} F \\ G \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (2.27)$$

we can write (2.25) and (2.24) in a manifestly symplectic way introducing the matrix

$$\mathcal{M} = \begin{pmatrix} \mu + \nu \mu^{-1} \nu & \nu \mu^{-1} \\ \mu^{-1} \nu & \mu^{-1} \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (2.28)$$

so that (2.25) and (2.24) become

$$T^{\mu\nu} = -\frac{1}{2} \mathcal{F}^{\Lambda}_{\mu\gamma} \mathcal{M}_{\Lambda\Sigma} \mathcal{F}^{\Sigma\gamma}_{\nu} , \qquad (2.29)$$

and

$$\frac{\delta L_V}{\delta \phi^i} = -\frac{1}{8} \sqrt{-g} \mathcal{F}^{\Lambda}_{\mu\nu} \frac{\delta \mathcal{M}_{\Lambda\Sigma}}{\delta \phi^i} F^{\Sigma \mu\nu} , \qquad (2.30)$$

For time-independent solutions that preserve spherical symmetry, the 4-dimensional system reduces to a one-dimensional effective theory, described, with the assumption of the metric as in (2.17) theory, by integrating over $\mathbb{R}_t \times S^2$ and discarding constant integration factors at (spatial) infinity. Due to the integration, only conserved electromagnetic charges defined in (2.8) appear in the Lagrangian and in the equations of motion. The integrated expression for the equations (2.29) and (2.30) can be written in terms of an effective black hole potential

$$V_{BH} = \frac{1}{2} Q^{T\Lambda} \mathcal{M}_{\Lambda \Sigma} Q^{\Sigma} , \qquad (2.31)$$

$$Q^{\Lambda} = \begin{pmatrix} p^{\Lambda} \\ q_{\Lambda} \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (2.32)$$

is the vector of the charges

$$p^{\Lambda} = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int_{S^2} F^{\Lambda} ,$$

$$q_{\Lambda} = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int_{S^2} G_{\Lambda} , \qquad (2.33)$$

The resulting effective action is given by integrating over the remaining radial coordinate $S = \int d\tau \mathcal{L}$ the Lagrangian [4]

$$\mathcal{L} = \left(\frac{dU}{d\tau}\right)^2 + G_{ab}\frac{d\phi^a}{d\tau}\frac{d\phi^b}{d\tau} + e^{2U}V_{BH} - c^2 . \qquad (2.34)$$

This holds quite general for any 4-dimensional gravity theory. The explicit form of the effective potential actually select the theory under consideration. The dynamics is though constrained, as discussed before, and in this coordinates the Hamiltonian constraint takes the form

$$\left(\frac{dU}{d\tau}\right)^2 + G_{ab}\frac{d\phi^a}{d\tau}\frac{d\phi^b}{d\tau} - e^{2U}V_{BH} = c^2 , \qquad (2.35)$$

Black holes are solutions to the equations of motion derived from the lagrangian (2.34)

$$\frac{d^2 U}{d\tau^2} = 2e^{2U} V_{BH}(\phi, p, q), \qquad (2.36)$$

$$\frac{D\phi^a}{D\tau^2} = e^{2U} \frac{\partial V_{BH}}{\partial \phi^a},\tag{2.37}$$

and constrained by (2.35); $c^2 = 2ST$ [4] where S is the entropy and T the temperature of the black hole. Extremal black holes have zero temperature and can now equivalently be characterized by c = 0.

2.3. Near horizon dynamics. The metric of the static spherically symmetric system can be described with coordinates

$$ds^{2} = -e^{2U}dt^{2} + e^{-2U}\left[\frac{d\tau^{2}}{\tau^{4}} + \frac{1}{\tau^{2}}d\Omega_{2}\right] , \qquad (2.38)$$

where the horizon is located at negative infinity in terms of the coordinate τ . If it has a finite area then the term e^{-2U} has to behave as

$$e^{-2U} \to \left(\frac{A}{4\pi}\right)\tau^2$$
, as $\tau \to -\infty$. (2.39)

The scalar term in the Lagrangian remains finite near the horizon if

$$G_{ij}\partial_m \phi^i \partial_n \phi^j \gamma^{mn} < \infty , \qquad (2.40)$$

that is, in our coordinates,

$$G_{ij}\frac{d\phi^i}{d\tau}\frac{d\phi^j}{d\tau}e^{2U}\tau^4 < \infty .$$
(2.41)

The near horizon behaviour is then given by

$$G_{ij}\frac{d\phi^i}{d\tau}\frac{d\phi^j}{d\tau}(\frac{4\pi}{A})\tau^2 \to X^2 , \qquad \text{as} \ \tau \to -\infty ,$$

$$(2.42)$$

that gives the condition, substituting in the constraint (2.35) in the extremal case c = 0, near the horizon,

$$A \le 4\pi V_{BH}(p, q, \phi_H) , \qquad (2.43)$$

and the metric is

$$ds^2 \approx -\frac{4\pi}{A\tau^2}dt^2 + \left(\frac{A}{4\pi}\right)\left[\frac{d\tau^2}{\tau^4} + \frac{1}{\tau^2}d\Omega_2\right]$$
(2.44)

The $AdS_2 \times S^2$ horizon geometry of the extremal black hole appears explicitly once the metric is written in terms of the coordinate

$$\omega = \log \rho , \qquad \rho = -\frac{1}{\tau} , \qquad (2.45)$$

since the metric becomes

$$ds^{2} \approx -\frac{4\pi}{A}e^{2\omega}dt^{2} + \left(\frac{A}{4\pi}\right)d\omega^{2} + \left(\frac{A}{4\pi}\right)(d\theta^{2} + \sin^{2}\theta d\phi^{2}) . \qquad (2.46)$$

The condition (2.42) becomes

$$G_{ij}\frac{d\phi^i}{d\omega}\frac{d\phi^j}{d\omega}(\frac{4\pi}{A}) \to X^2 , \quad \text{as} \; \omega \to \infty ;$$
 (2.47)

the only allowed value of X^2 is then $X^2 = 0$, in order for the moduli dynamic to be regular at the horizon, since a non-zero constant value of $\frac{d\phi^a}{d\omega}$

$$\frac{d\phi^a}{d\omega} = const. \qquad \text{as} \quad \omega \to \infty , \qquad (2.48)$$

would give a linear dependence on ω that would prevent regular moduli dynamics at the horizon. The only possibility is then

$$\frac{d\phi^a}{d\omega} = 0 , \qquad (2.49)$$

so that the constraint (2.35) in the extremal case now strictly requires

$$\frac{A}{4\pi} = V_{BH}(p, q, \phi_H) .$$
 (2.50)

In the case of constant scalar fields the black hole is double-extremal, its area is still given by V_{BH} , following immediately from (2.35), and it is equal to the area of an extremal black hole with the same electric and magnetic charges

$$A_{extr}(p,q) = A_{double-extr}(p,q) = 4\pi V_{BH}(p,q,\phi_{\infty}) .$$
(2.51)

The behaviour of the scalars near the horizon, taking into account that $\frac{d\phi^a}{d\omega} = 0$, follows from the equation of motion (2.37) for which

$$\frac{d^2 \phi^a}{d\tau^2} \to \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial V_{BH}}{\partial \phi^a} \left(\frac{4\pi}{A\tau^2}\right) , \qquad (2.52)$$

whose solution, recalling that a linear dependence on τ coordinates would give a singular dilaton field at the horizon, is

$$\phi^a \approx \phi^a_H + \left(\frac{2\pi}{A}\right) \frac{\partial V_{BH}}{\partial \phi^a} \log \tau$$
 (2.53)

The regularity requirement now gives the following extremum condition on the potential

$$\left(\frac{\partial V_{BH}}{\partial \phi^a}\right)_{hor} = 0 . \qquad (2.54)$$

In this picture the black hole is a solution corresponding to dynamical trajectories in the moduli space \mathcal{M}_{ϕ} from the asymptotic point ϕ_{∞} to the critical point ϕ_h . Double extremal

black holes correspond to trivial trajectories, while scalars running between two different critical points do not correspond to asymptotically flat solutions.

CHAPTER 3

First Order Formalism

The properties of black holes in Supergravity theories depend on the values ϕ_{∞} of the massless scalar fields parametrizing the different vacua of the theory. The entropy of the black hole, $S = \frac{A}{4}$, however, in order to be consistent with the microstate counting interpretation in string theory, has to be independent, in the extreme case, of the particular ground state being determined only by the conserved electric and magnetic charges (dyonic black hole).

1. Scalar charges and Black Hole asymptotic moduli dependence

The expansion of the scalar fields at spatial infinity

$$\phi^{a} = \phi^{a}_{\infty} + \frac{\Sigma^{a}}{r} + O(\frac{1}{r^{2}}) , \qquad (3.1)$$

defines the scalar charges $\Sigma^a = \Sigma^a(A, q_\Lambda, p^\Lambda, \phi^a_\infty)$. In the presence of scalar fields, the first law of thermodynamics for a static dyonic black hole has to be replaced by

$$dM = TdA + \psi^{\Lambda} dq_{\Lambda} + \chi_{\Lambda} dp^{\Lambda} + \left(\frac{\partial M}{\partial \phi^a}\right) d\phi^a , \qquad (3.2)$$

where the black hole temperature is $T = \frac{\kappa}{2\pi}$, and ψ^{Λ} , χ_{Λ} are electric and magnetic scalar potentials, respectively.

The potential $V(\phi, p, q)$ defines a symmetric tensor that satisfies the convexity condition

$$V_{ab} \equiv \nabla_a \nabla_b V \ge 0 , \qquad (3.3)$$

on the scalar manifold M_{ϕ} . Moreover, if V_{ab} is strictly positive and the sclar charges vanish, the scalar fields have to be frozen to $\phi^a(\tau) = \phi^a_{\infty}$.

The mass of the black hole, by comparison with the asymptotic Gravitational potential, is given by

$$M = \left(\frac{dU}{d\tau}\right)_{\tau=0} \tag{3.4}$$

and this substitution in the constraint (2.35) evaluated at spatial infinity ($\tau = 0$) leads to

$$M^{2} + G_{ab}(\phi_{\infty})\Sigma^{a}\Sigma^{b} - V(\phi_{\infty}, p, q) = 4S^{2}T^{2} .$$
(3.5)

The scond term on the left is the contribution

$$\left(\frac{\partial M}{\partial \phi^a}\right) = -G_{ab}(\phi_\infty)\Sigma^b \tag{3.6}$$

in expression (3.2). The right hand side is related to the black hole configuration described by the metric (2.17) by

$$c = 2ST (3.7)$$

Differentiating with respect to the moduli at infinity gives the dependence of the system on the moduli space

$$M\frac{\partial M}{\partial \phi_{\infty}^{c}} + G_{ab}(\phi_{\infty})\Sigma^{a}\nabla_{c}\Sigma^{b} - \frac{1}{2}\frac{\partial V}{\phi_{\infty}^{c}} = 2c\left(\frac{\partial ST}{\partial \phi_{\infty}^{c}}\right) .$$
(3.8)

For extremal black holes, the attractor mechanism fixes the moduli at the horizon in terms of electric and magnetic charges

$$\phi_{H,extr} = \phi_{fix}(p,q) , \qquad (3.9)$$

and the extreme point can be found, for a given charge configuration, as

$$\left. \frac{\partial M_{extr}}{\partial \phi} \right|_{\phi = \phi_{extr}} = 0 \ . \tag{3.10}$$

From (3.6), the above condition is equivalent to

$$\Sigma^a(\phi_{fix}, p, q) = 0 , \qquad (3.11)$$

thus defining

$$\phi_{fix} = \phi_{fix}(p,q) , \qquad (3.12)$$

and, as stated in the previous section, this identify double extremal black holes, with constant moduli fields throughout the radial trajectory

$$\phi(r) = \phi_{H,extr} = \phi_{\infty} , \qquad (3.13)$$

so that the horizon configuration is given by the asymptotic moduli ϕ_{∞} . A black hole with frozen moduli reduces, in this treatment, to the Reissner-Nørdstrom black hole, with 2. FIRST ORDER FAKE SUPERGRAVITY FORMALISM FOR d = 4 EXTREMAL BLACK HOLES 27 both electric and magnetic charges. In particular, the entropy of the extremal black hole is independent on ϕ_{∞} , being

$$S = \frac{A}{4} = \pi V_{BH}(\phi_{fix}, p, q) .$$
 (3.14)

The scalar charge is not conserved, the flux of the gradient vanishes at the horizon, and it reveals that it resides entirely outside the horizon. Equivalently moduli at infinity or the scalar charges have to be added to the mass M, the charges (q, p) and, in the non static case, to the angular momentum J to completely characterize the black hole solution.

2. First order fake Supergravity formalism for d = 4 Extremal Black Holes

In the context of d = 4 static, spherically symmetric, black holes, with asymptotically flat dyonic *extremal* (c = 0) configuration, For d = 4 supergravities a general formula for a black hole effective potential holds,

$$V_{BH} = \frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB} + Z_I \overline{Z}^I, \qquad (3.15)$$

where $Z_{AB} = Z_{[AB]}$ $(A, B = 1, ..., \mathcal{N})$ is the *central charge matrix*, and Z_I (I = 1, ..., n)are the *matter charges*, where $n \in \mathbb{N}$ is the number of matter multiplets coupled to the gravity multiplet in the considered Supergravity theory. Equivalently, in the *first order* formalism (see Eq. (23) of [**39**]):

$$V_{BH} = \mathcal{W}^2 + 4G^{i\overline{j}} \left(\partial_i \mathcal{W}\right) \overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}} \mathcal{W} = \mathcal{W}^2 + 4G^{i\overline{j}} \left(\nabla_i \mathcal{W}\right) \overline{\nabla}_{\overline{j}} \mathcal{W}, \qquad (3.16)$$

where \mathcal{W} is the moduli-dependent so-called *first order fake superpotential*, and ∇ denotes the relevant covariant differential operator.

In fact, the secon order equations of motion (2.36) and (2.37) can be derived by a first order system, by performing the Ansatz

$$\dot{U} = e^U \mathcal{W}(\phi, \tau) , \qquad (3.17)$$

where $\dot{U} = \frac{dU}{d\tau}$. The extremal solution corresponds to

$$\partial_{\tau} \mathcal{W} = 0 , \qquad (3.18)$$

in this case the fake superpotential loose the dependence on the radial coordinate.

3. FIRST ORDER FORMALISM

2.1. Extremal solutions. Differentiating equation (3.17) with respect to τ gives the equation of motion for the field $U(\tau)$ and the identification of

$$V_{BH} = \mathcal{W}^2 + e^{-U} \dot{\phi}^a \partial_a \mathcal{W} . \qquad (3.19)$$

It follows from the constraint (2.35) that

$$\ddot{U} - \dot{U}^2 = \frac{1}{2} \dot{\phi}^a \dot{\phi}^b G_{ab} = \dot{\phi}^a \partial_a \mathcal{W} e^U , \qquad (3.20)$$

which, disregarding contributions that do not affect the entropy, is solved by

$$\dot{\phi}^a = 2e^U g^{rs} \partial_s \mathcal{W} , \qquad (3.21)$$

where the last equation is a first order type BPS-like condition. The effective potential becomes, as stated above,

$$V_{BH} = \mathcal{W}^2 + 2G^{ab}\partial_a \mathcal{W}\partial_b \mathcal{W} . aga{3.22}$$

Extremization of V_{BH} corresponds to

$$\partial_a V_{BH} = 2\partial_b \mathcal{W}(\mathcal{W}\delta^b_a + 2G^{bc}\nabla_a\partial_c\mathcal{W}) = 0 , \qquad (3.23)$$

which means that in the first order formalism the attractor point for scalar fields at the horizon of extremal black holes is directly related to the extrema of \mathcal{W} . From the first order equations and the spatial asymptotic configuration, defined by the expansion

$$-\frac{1}{\tau}e^{-U} \to -\frac{1}{\tau} + M_{ADM} + \mathcal{O}(\tau) , \qquad \tau \to 0^- , \qquad (3.24)$$

assuming regularity conditions on functions of moduli, so that we can perform the radial asymptotical $(\tau \to 0^-)$ and near horizon $(\tau \to -\infty)$ limits. The *covariant scalar charges* and the squared ADM mass [58] can be written as

$$\Sigma_i = 2 \lim_{\tau \to 0^-} \nabla_i \mathcal{W} = 2 \lim_{\tau \to 0^-} \partial_i \mathcal{W} ; \qquad (3.25)$$

$$M_{ADM}^2 = r_H^2 = \lim_{\tau \to 0^-} \left[V_{BH} - 4G^{i\overline{j}} \left(\partial_i \mathcal{W} \right) \overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}} \mathcal{W} \right] = \lim_{\tau \to 0^-} \mathcal{W}^2, \qquad (3.26)$$

where $\tau \equiv (r_H - r)^{-1}$. One can introduce then an *effective horizon radius* (in the extremal case we are discussing $R_{+,c=0} = R_{-,c=0} \equiv R_H$), defined as

$$R_{H}^{2} \equiv \lim_{\tau \to -\infty} V_{BH} = V_{BH}|_{\partial V_{BH}=0, V_{BH}\neq 0} = \lim_{\tau \to -\infty} \mathcal{W}^{2} = \mathcal{W}^{2}|_{\partial \mathcal{W}=0, \mathcal{W}\neq 0} =$$
$$= \frac{A_{eff}(p,q)}{4\pi} = \frac{S_{BH}(p,q)}{\pi}, \qquad (3.27)$$

2. FIRST ORDER *FAKE SUPERGRAVITY* FORMALISM FOR d = 4 EXTREMAL BLACK HOLES 29 where (p, q) denotes the set of magnetic and electric BH charges, A_{eff} (simply named A in the Introduction) is the *effective area* of the BH (*i.e.* the area of the surface pertaining to R_H), S_{BH} is the classical BH entropy, and the Bekenstein-Hawking entropy-area formula has been used.

Total derivative with respect to the radial parameter for the potential \mathcal{W} gives

$$\frac{d\mathcal{W}}{d\tau} = 2G^{ab}\partial_a\mathcal{W}\partial_b\mathcal{W}e^U \ge 0 , \qquad (3.28)$$

revealing \mathcal{W} as a monotonic function.

Due to the symmetric nature of the scalar manifold in the Supergravity theories under consideration, R_H^2 can be expressed in terms of a suitable power of the invariant of the relevant representation of the U-duality group G, determining the symplectic embedding of the vector field strengths. In $d = 4 S_{BH}$ is homogeneous of degree two in (p,q), and only two possibilities arise:

$$R_{H}^{2} = |\mathcal{I}_{2}(p,q)|, \text{ or } R_{H}^{2} = \sqrt{|\mathcal{I}_{4}(p,q)|}, \qquad (3.29)$$

where \mathcal{I}_2 and \mathcal{I}_4 respectively denote U-invariants quadratic and quartic in BH charges.

Total derivative with respect to the radial parameter for the potential \mathcal{W} gives

$$\frac{d\mathcal{W}}{d\tau}(\phi, p, q) = 2G^{ab}\partial_a \mathcal{W}\partial_b \mathcal{W}e^U \ge 0 , \qquad (3.30)$$

revealing that \mathcal{W} is a monotonic function (a *c*-function for extremal black holes).

In the extremal case c = 0 the monotonicity of \mathcal{W} implies following inequality

$$M_{ADM}^{2}\left(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q\right) = \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} \left[V_{BH} - 4G^{i\overline{j}}\left(\partial_{i}\mathcal{W}\right)\overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}}\mathcal{W} \right] =$$
$$= \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} \mathcal{W}^{2} \equiv r_{H}^{2}\left(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q\right)$$
$$\geqslant R_{H}^{2}\left(p, q\right) = \lim_{\tau \to -\infty} \mathcal{W}^{2} = \lim_{\tau \to -\infty} V_{BH}, \qquad (3.31)$$

where the radius r_H of the BH event horizon was introduced, so that the relevant relation becomes

$$r_{H}^{2}(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q) \geqslant R_{H}^{2}(p, q), \ \forall (z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}) \in \mathcal{M}_{\infty},$$
(3.32)

holding in the whole asymptotical scalar manifold \mathcal{M}_{∞} .
2.2. Effective radius in the \mathcal{N} -extended studied Supergravity theories. In the minimally matter coupled $\mathcal{N} = 2$, d = 4 Supergravity, as well as in $\mathcal{N} = 3$, pure $\mathcal{N} = 4$ and $\mathcal{N} = 5$, d = 4 supergravity, it is possible to specialize further the inequality (3.32).

The formula for the entropy of the extremal black holes in these cases is

$$S_{BH} = \frac{A}{4} = \pi V_{BH}|_{\partial V_{BH}=0} \equiv \pi R_{H}^{2}(p,q) =$$
$$= \pi \left[r_{H}^{2}(\varphi_{\infty}, p,q) - \frac{1}{2} G_{a\bar{b}}(\varphi_{\infty}) \Sigma^{a}(\varphi_{\infty}, p,q) \bar{\Sigma}^{\bar{b}}(\varphi_{\infty}, p,q) \right] = \begin{cases} \pi \sqrt{|\mathcal{I}_{4}|} \\ or \\ \pi |\mathcal{I}_{2}| \end{cases} ,(3.33)$$

where r_H is the radius of the unique (event) horizon of the extremal BH, Σ^a denotes the set of *scalar charges* asymptotically associated to the scalar field φ^a and defined in (3.25), and G_{ab} is the covariant metric tensor of the scalar manifold. The crucial feature of the considered theories, expressed by Eq. (3.35) is then disappearance of the dependence on the asymptotical moduli $(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty})$ in the combination of quantities separately depending on moduli, as

$$r_H^2 - G_{i\bar{j}} \Sigma^i \overline{\Sigma}^{\bar{j}} . aga{3.34}$$

as it can be seen from the second line of (3.33), which is a *moduli-independent* combination of *moduli-dependent* quantities, thus revealing the moduli independent nature of the effective radius for these theories. $\mathcal{N} = 2$ quadratic, $\mathcal{N} = 3$ and $\mathcal{N} = 4$ -pure Supergravities have complex scalar manifold, and the effective radius is

$$R_{H}^{2}(p,q) \equiv \frac{S_{BH}(p,q)}{\pi} = r_{H}^{2}(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q) - G_{i\overline{j}}\Sigma^{i}\overline{\Sigma^{j}} = r_{H}^{2}(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q) - 4\lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} G^{i\overline{j}}(\partial_{i}\mathcal{W})\overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}}\mathcal{W},$$
(3.35)

clearly yielding the inequality (3.32) by the presence of non-vanishing scalar charges and the positive definiteness of $G_{i\bar{i}}$.

Equation (3.35) is nothing but a many-moduli generalization of the formula holding (also in the *non-extremal case*) for the (axion-)dilaton BH [54] in the Maxwell-axiondilaton supergravity (see *e.g.* [54, ?], and also [46]), in [46] Eq. (3.35) was proved to hold in the *extremal case* for the whole sequence of $\mathcal{N} = 2$, d = 4 supergravity *minimally coupled* to Abelian vector multiplets [52], in terms of the invariant \mathcal{I}_2 of the U-duality 2. FIRST ORDER FAKE SUPERGRAVITY FORMALISM FOR d = 4 EXTREMAL BLACK HOLES 31 group G = SU(1, n), which is quadratic in charges:

$$R_{H}^{2}(p,q) = r_{H}^{2}(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q) - 4 \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} G^{i\overline{j}}(\partial_{i}\mathcal{W}) \overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}}\mathcal{W} = |\mathcal{I}_{2}(p,q)|.$$
(3.36)

These results will be reported in Subsections 6.1 and 6.2.

By exploiting thefirst order formalism for d = 4 extremal BHs, it can be proved that the same happens for $\mathcal{N} = 3$ matter coupled Supergravity, as intuitively expected by the strict similarity with the minimally coupled $\mathcal{N} = 2$ theory, $\mathcal{N} = 5$ [51] and pure $\mathcal{N} = 4$ Supergravities [50], with $|\mathcal{I}_2|$ replaced by $\sqrt{|\mathcal{I}_4|}$.

While $\mathcal{N} = 5$ theory cannot be coupled to matter, in the case $\mathcal{N} = 4$ matter coupling is allowed, but (3.35) holds only in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pure supergravity.

CHAPTER 4

$\mathcal{N} = 2$ Supergravity black holes

We explicit the black hole attractor equations for Supergravity theories in which the black hole entropy is given by an invariant of the scalar manifold that can be written as a quadratic expression as function of the electric and magnetic charges or the skew-eigenvalues of the central charge function, once the scalar fields satisfy the attractor condition. The first theory we consider is the $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supergravity theory with symmetric scalar manifold given by the projective space $\mathbb{CP}(n)$.

Since in $\mathcal{N} = 1, 2$ Supergravity scalar fields are not part of the gravity multiplet, they can be introduced coupling the theory to additional multiplets, such as chiral multiplets, in the case $\mathcal{N} = 1$, and vector multiplets or hypermultiplets in the case N = 2.

In $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supergravity the kinetic term for the scalars is

$$e^{-1}\mathcal{L} = G_{I\bar{J}}(Z^I, \bar{Z}^I)\partial_{\mu}Z^I\partial_{nu}\bar{Z}^Jg_{\mu\nu} , \qquad (4.1)$$

where $G_{I\bar{J}}$ is the metric of the scalar manifold that is necessarily a Kähler manifold, that is there exists a scalar holomorphic "Kähler potential" from which the metric is derived

$$G_{I\bar{J}} = \partial_I \partial_{\bar{J}} \mathcal{G}(Z^I, \bar{Z}^I) .$$

$$(4.2)$$

In $\mathcal{N} = 2$ Supergravity, apart from the scalar fields in the hypermultiplet, which span a quaternionic manifold, the scalar manifold of the vector multiplet has again a Kähler structure, but of the special kind. That is we can define homogeneous coordinates

$$Z^{I} \equiv \frac{X^{I}}{X^{0}} , \qquad (4.3)$$

and the scalar Kähler potential

$$\begin{aligned}
\mathcal{G}(\phi^a, \bar{\phi}^a) &= \log \phi^i K_{ij}(\phi^a, \bar{\phi}^a) \bar{\phi}^j , \\
K_{ij}(\phi^a, \bar{\phi}^a) &= \frac{1}{4} \partial_i \partial_j F(X^i) + h.c. ,
\end{aligned} \tag{4.4}$$

where $F(X^{I})$ is a omogeneous holomorphic function of degree 2, so that the holomorphic sections are simply

$$X^{I} = (1, Z^{1}, ..., Z^{n}) ,$$

$$F^{I} = \partial_{I} F(X) .$$
(4.5)

The geometry in this case is restricted in the sense that, being $F(X) = (X^0)^2 f(Z)$, the manifold is determined once we choose the holomorphic function f(Z), instead of having an arbitrary real function $\mathcal{G}(Z, \overline{Z})$. In fact, from (4.4), the curvature tensor satisfies

$$R_{i\bar{j}k\bar{l}} = G_{i\bar{j}}G_{k\bar{l}} + G_{i\bar{l}}G_{k\bar{j}} - C_{ikm}\bar{C}_{\bar{j}l\bar{m}}G^{m\bar{m}} , \qquad (4.6)$$

where C_{ijk} is a completely symmetric covariantly holomorphic tensor

$$D_{\bar{i}}C_{jkl} = 0 av{4.7}$$

defining the covariant derivative of the holomorphic sections V over the symplectic bundle.

We do not deal with hypermultiplets. The reason is that the fermionic gravitino, gaugino and hyperino fields respectively trasform, under supersymmetry variations with chiral and antichiral parameters ε_A and ε^A as [68]

$$\begin{cases} \delta\psi_{A\mu} = D_{\mu}\varepsilon_{A} + \epsilon_{AB}\varepsilon^{B}T^{-}_{\mu\nu}\gamma^{\nu} ,\\ \delta\lambda^{iA} = i\varepsilon^{A}\gamma_{\mu}\partial_{\mu}z^{i} + \epsilon^{AB}\varepsilon_{B}\mathcal{F}^{i-}_{\mu\nu}\gamma^{\mu\nu} ,\\ \delta\zeta_{\alpha} = i\epsilon_{AB}\varepsilon^{A}\mathcal{U}^{B\beta}_{u}\gamma^{\mu}\mathcal{C}_{\alpha\beta}\partial_{\mu}q^{u} . \end{cases}$$

The hyperinos, then, transform indipendently of the vector fields, whereas the gaugino's transformations depend on the vector fields. This means that the hyperscalars do not contribute to the dynamics of the other fields, in particular the flow of the scalars z^i is indipendent of them, and the attractor behaviour of the black hole horizon as well. Moreover, the hyperinos transformation does not put constraints on their asymptotic configurations.

1. N=2 Supersymmetric Black Holes with Symmetric scalar manifolds

We study N = 2 Supergravity coupled to *n* vector fields. Their kinetic term is defined by the geometry of the scalar manifold having the scalar fields as coordinate maps which is

$$\mathcal{M} = \frac{SU(1,n)}{SU(n) \times U(1)} . \tag{4.8}$$

This manifold is the quotient space of a non-compact group with respect to its maximal compact subgroup, it is then a symmetric space. The n + 1 vector field strengths and their duals sit in the fundamental $\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{1}$ representation of the U-duality group¹ SU(1, n) embedded, as discussed in Chapter 1, in the symplectic group $Sp(2n + 2, \mathbb{R})$

1.1. The scalar manifold is a Kähler manifold. In the case of $SU(1,n)/SU(n) \times U(1)$, the Kähler structure is defined by the prepotential

$$F(X) = -\frac{i}{2}(X^{0\ 2} - X^{\ 2}) \ . \tag{4.9}$$

Due to the projective geometry of the scalar manifold $\mathcal{M}_n = C\mathbb{P}^n$, we can deal with *special coordinates*

$$z^{i} = \frac{X^{i}}{X^{0}} , \qquad (4.10)$$

and write the fields $X^{\Lambda} = (1, z^1, ..., z^n)$, and the prepotential

$$F(X) = -\frac{i}{2} \left(1 - \sum_{i} (z^{i})^{2} \right) .$$
(4.11)

The holomorphic sections are

$$(X^{\Lambda}, F_{\Lambda}) = e^{-K/2}(f^{\Lambda}, h_{\Lambda}) ,$$

$$\partial_{\bar{\imath}}(X^{\Lambda}, F_{\Lambda}) = 0 , \qquad (4.12)$$

and their dependence on special coordinates is given by

$$X^{\Lambda} = (1, z^1, ..., z^n) ,$$

$$F_{\Lambda} \equiv \partial_{\Lambda} F = (-i, iz^1, ..., iz^n) .$$
(4.13)

2. Attractor equations

The black hole potential at the attractor point is given by one of the quadratic invariants of the scalar manifold [48],

$$V_{BH} = I_1 = |Z|^2 + |D_i Z|^2 , \qquad (4.14)$$

¹Throughout the analysis the semiclassical limit of large, then continuous electric and magnetic charges is considered.

4. $\mathcal{N} = 2$ SUPERGRAVITY BLACK HOLES

where D is the covariant derivative the condition for the horizon to be an attractor point coincides with the requirement that it is a critical point V_{BH} , namely that

$$\partial_i V_{BH}|_h = 0 , \qquad (4.15)$$

which gives a constraint on the central charge and its covariant derivatives, since, from (4.14), we have

$$\partial_i V_{BH} = \partial_i (|Z|^2 + |D_i Z|^2) =$$

$$= \partial_i (Z\bar{Z}) + \partial_i (G^{k\bar{l}} D_k Z D_{\bar{l}} \bar{Z}) =$$

$$= \bar{Z} D_i Z + G^{k\bar{l}} D_i (D_k Z D_{\bar{l}} \bar{Z}) =$$

$$= \bar{Z} D_i Z + G^{k\bar{l}} (D_i D_k Z D_{\bar{l}}) + G^{k\bar{l}} D_k Z D_i D_{\bar{l}} \bar{Z} . \qquad (4.16)$$

The special geometry of the scalar manifold gives the equations, which hold for a symplectic section V,

$$D_i D_k V = i C_{ijk} G^{k\bar{k}} D_{\bar{k}} \bar{V} ,$$

$$D_i D_{\bar{k}} \bar{V} = G_{i\bar{k}} \bar{V} ,$$

$$D_i \bar{Z} = 0 ,$$
(4.17)

where C_{ijk} is a completely symmetric tensor depending on the Kähler space of the theory we are studying. In particular, for the series of spaces of the form $SU(1,n)/SU(n) \times U(1)$, $C_{ijk} \equiv 0$. The central charges are linear functions of $(X^{\Lambda}, F_{\Lambda})$ so that we can apply the above equations, obtaining

$$D_i D_k Z = 0 ,$$

$$D_i \bar{Z} = 0 , \qquad (4.18)$$

giving

$$\partial_i V_{BH} = \bar{Z} D_i Z + G^{kl} D_k Z G_{i\bar{l}} \bar{Z} =$$

$$= 2 \bar{Z} D_i Z . \qquad (4.19)$$

The extremum condition is satisfied whenever at the horizon

• $D_i Z = 0$, $Z \neq 0$, BPS; • $D_i Z \neq 0$, Z = 0, non-BPS; which refer to a supersymmetric and non-supersymmetric black hole solution, respectively.

3. BPS Black hole

In this case, attractor equations allow us to write electric and magnetic charges , defined by the integral of field strengths fluxes on a sphere at infinity, as functions of Z and holomorphic sections as

$$\begin{cases} p^{\Lambda} = i e^{K/2} (\bar{Z} X^{\Lambda} - Z \bar{X}^{\Lambda}) \\ q_{\Lambda} = i e^{K/2} (\bar{Z} F_{\Lambda} - Z \bar{F}_{\Lambda}) \end{cases}$$

Summing the two equations we get

$$X^{\Lambda}q_{\Sigma} - p^{\Lambda}F_{\Sigma} = ie^{K/2}Z(\bar{X}^{\Lambda}F_{\Sigma} - X^{\Lambda}\bar{F}^{\Sigma}) , \qquad (4.20)$$

in which coordinates z^i and \bar{z}^i and the central charge function Z take values at the horizon. This equation, following directly by the attactor equation, allow us to write the stabilization equations for the scalar fields. We can indeed write the different components explicitly and we find

$$q_{0} + ip^{0} = 2 e^{K/2} Z ,$$

$$q_{i} - iz^{i}p^{0} = -e^{K/2} Z(z^{i} + \bar{z}^{i}) ,$$

$$z^{i}q_{0} + ip^{i} = e^{K/2} Z(\bar{z}^{i} + z^{i}) ,$$

$$z^{i}(q_{i} - ip^{i}) = -2e^{K/2} Z|z^{i}|^{2} ,$$

$$(4.21)$$

so that the fields at the horizon are given, as functions of electric and magnetic charges, by

$$z^{i} = -\frac{q_{i} + ip^{i}}{q_{0} - ip^{0}} . ag{4.22}$$

Also, the central charge is

$$Z = \frac{1}{2}e^{-K/2}(q_0 + ip^0) , \qquad (4.23)$$

which is consistent with the definition [59]

$$Z = e^{K/2} (X^{\Lambda} q_{\Lambda} - F_{\Lambda} p^{\Lambda}) . \qquad (4.24)$$

The Kähler potential is defined as

$$e^{-K} = i(\bar{X}^{\Lambda}F_{\Lambda} - X^{\Lambda}\bar{F}_{\Lambda}) = 2(1 - \sum_{i} |z^{i}|^{2}) , \qquad (4.25)$$

yielding the metric constraint $1-|z|^2>0,$ and if we substitute this expression in (4.23), we find

$$Z = (q_0 + ip^0) \left(\frac{(q_0^2 + p^{0\,2}) - (q_i^2 + p^{i\,2})}{2(q_0^2 + p^{0\,2})} \right)^{1/2} .$$
(4.26)

One can also write

$$Z = (q_0 + ip^0) \left(\frac{Q^2 + P^2}{2(q_0^2 + p^{0/2})}\right)^{1/2} .$$
(4.27)

where we defined

$$Q^{2} = q_{\Lambda} \eta^{\Lambda \Sigma} q_{\Sigma} ,$$

$$P^{2} = p^{\Lambda} \eta_{\Lambda \Sigma} p^{\Sigma} , \qquad (4.28)$$

and $\eta_{\Lambda\Sigma}$ is the metric of SO(1, n), $\eta_{\Lambda\Sigma} = diag(1, -1, ..., -1)$. To explicit the symmetry of the scalar manifold we define complex charges as

$$z^{\Lambda} \equiv \begin{pmatrix} p^{\Lambda} \\ q_{\Lambda} \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (4.29)$$

so that the central charge becomes

$$Z = (q_0 + ip^0) \left(\frac{z^0 \bar{z}^0 - z^i \bar{z}^i}{2(q_0^2 + p^{0/2})}\right)^{1/2} .$$
(4.30)

Black hole entropy at the attractor points is given by the modulus of the second quadratic invariant of the symmetric space,

$$S = |I_2| = \left| |Z|^2 - |D_i Z|^2 \right| , \qquad (4.31)$$

where $|D_i Z|^2 = G^{i\bar{\imath}} D_i Z D_{\bar{\imath}} \bar{Z}$; in the BPS case, $D_i Z = 0$, and we have then

$$S_{N=2-Symm-BPS} = |Z|^2 = \frac{1}{2}(q_0^2 + p^{0\,2} - (q_i^2 + p^{i\,2})) = \frac{1}{2}(z^0 \bar{z}^0 - z^i \bar{z}^i) .$$

$$(4.32)$$

We can show that the attractor point corresponds, in the BPS case, to a minimum of the potential. In fact, from (4.19), the Hessian metric for the black hole potential is

$$V_{BH \,\bar{j}i} = 2D_{\bar{j}}\bar{Z}D_{i}Z + 2\bar{Z}D_{\bar{j}}D_{i}Z \Big|_{Z_{i}=0} = 2\bar{Z}D_{\bar{j}}D_{i}Z \Big|_{Z_{i}=0} , \qquad (4.33)$$

and, from (4.18), we get

$$V_{BH \, \bar{j}i} = 2G_{\bar{j}i}|Z|^2 ; \qquad (4.34)$$

since the metric is positive defined, this matrix has no null-eigenvalues, which means that there are no "flat directions" for the scalar fields, and the residual moduli space in the BPS solution to the quadratic series of N = 2 Supergravity is empty. We notice that, from the definition of the black hole potential in (4.14), this result depends only on the special geometry equations, that is, on the Kähler nature of the scalar manifold.

4. Non-BPS solution

Non supersymmetric solution is given by $D_i Z \neq 0$, together with the condition

we therefore have one condition leaving n-1 undetermined moduli at the horizon. By its definition the central charge is

$$Z = e^{K/2} (X^{\Lambda} q_{\Lambda} - F_{\Lambda} p^{\Lambda}) , \qquad (4.36)$$

so that

$$D_{i}Z = e^{K/2}(D_{i}X^{\Lambda}, q_{\Lambda} - D_{i}F_{\Lambda}, p^{\Lambda}) =$$

$$= e^{K/2}(q_{i} - ip^{i}) + \partial_{i}KZ =$$

$$= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2(1 - \sum_{i} z^{i}\bar{z}^{i})}} \left[q^{i} - ip^{i} + \partial_{i}K(q_{0} + ip^{0} + (q_{l} - ip^{l})z^{l})\right] =$$

$$= \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - |z|^{2}}} \left[q_{i} - ip^{i} + \frac{\bar{z}^{i}}{1 - |z|^{2}}(q_{0} + ip^{0} + z^{l}(q_{l} - ip^{l}))\right] =$$

$$= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}(1 - \sum_{i} z^{i}\bar{z}^{i})^{3/2}} \left[(q_{i} - ip^{i})(1 - \sum_{i} z^{i}\bar{z}^{i}) + 2(q_{0} + ip^{0})\bar{z}^{i} + 2(q_{l} - ip^{l})z^{l}\bar{z}^{i}\bar{z}^{i}\right] . 37)$$

In the non-BPS case the central charge is null at the horizon, and we find for $D_i Z|_{hor}$ the expression

$$D_i Z|_{hor} = \frac{q_i - ip^i}{\sqrt{2(1 - \sum_i |z^i|^2)}} , \qquad (4.38)$$

but this time the $z^i|_{hor}$ are not stabilized The black hole entropy in this case is

$$S_{N=2,non-BPS} = |I_2| = ||Z|^2 - |D_i Z|^2| =$$

= $-D_i Z D_{\bar{j}} G^{i\bar{j}}$,

where $G^{i\bar{j}}$ is the inverse metric given in (A.11)

$$G^{i\bar{j}} = (1 - |z|^2) \left(\delta^{i\bar{j}} - \bar{z}^i z^{\bar{j}}\right) , \qquad (4.39)$$

and we find

$$S_{N=2,non-BPS} = -\frac{1}{2}(q_i - ip^i)(q_{\bar{\jmath}} + ip^{\bar{\jmath}})(\delta^{i\bar{\jmath}} - z^i\bar{z}^j) = = -\frac{1}{2}(q_i^2 + p^{i\,2} - z^i(q_i - ip^i) - \bar{z}^{\bar{\jmath}}(q_{\bar{\jmath}} + ip^{\bar{\jmath}})) , \qquad (4.40)$$

and, by the attractor condition Z = 0 and (4.35), it can be written as

$$S_{N=2,non-BPS} = \frac{1}{2} (q_0^2 + p^{0\,2} - (q_i^2 + p^{i\,2})) = \frac{1}{2} (z^0 \bar{z}^0 - z^i \bar{z}^i) , \qquad (4.41)$$

where complex charges are defined by (4.29).

We have checked the important result that the entropy of the black hole does not depend on the nature (BPS or non-BPS) of the solution, but only on the asymptotic (initial) configuration of electric and magnetic charges. We notice that in the BPS case $I_2 > 0$, while here $I_2 < 0$. Electric and magnetic charges thus select the nature of the solution, depending on the sign of their combination

$$|Z|^{2} - |D_{i}Z|^{2} = \frac{1}{2} \left(q_{0}^{2} + p^{0\,2} - (q_{i}^{2} + p^{i\,2}) \right) , \qquad (4.42)$$

which is invariant in the moduli space.

5. Invariant expressions

Black hole entropy, as well as black hole potential, are invariant expressions of the charges, and can be written as

$$V_{BH} = -\frac{1}{2}Q^{t}\mathcal{M}(\mathcal{N})Q ,$$

$$S_{BH} = \frac{1}{2}Q^{t}\mathcal{M}(\mathcal{F})Q , \qquad (4.43)$$

where \mathcal{N} is the matrix in the vector fields kinetic term, and $\mathcal{F} \equiv F_{\Lambda\Sigma} = \partial_{\Lambda}\partial_{\Sigma}F(X)$. We find, if the prepotential is (A.2), that

$$M(\mathcal{F}) = \begin{pmatrix} Im\mathcal{F} & 0\\ 0 & (Im\mathcal{F})^{-1} \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (4.44)$$

where $Im\mathcal{F} = Id_2 \otimes \eta_{\Lambda\Sigma}$, $\eta_{\Lambda\Sigma} = diag_n(-1, 1, ..., 1)$ and we compute the multiplications to find

$$S_{BH} = \frac{1}{2} (p^{\Lambda} \eta_{\Lambda \Sigma} p^{\Sigma} + q_{\Lambda} \eta^{\Lambda \Sigma} q_{\Sigma}) =$$

= $\frac{1}{2} \left(q_0^2 + p^{0\,2} - \sum_i (q_i^2 + p^{i\,2}) \right) ,$ (4.45)

which is determined only by the charges configuration at infinity.

6. Black Hole Parameters in $\mathcal{N} = 2$ minimally coupled Supergravity

6.1. Black Hole Parameters for $\frac{1}{2}$ -BPS Flow. The first order fake superpotentials for $\frac{1}{2} - BPS$ and non-BPS (Z = 0) attractor flows, are [39]

$$\mathcal{W}_{\left(\frac{1}{2}-\right)BPS}^{2} = |Z|^{2} = \alpha_{1}^{2} = \frac{\left[q_{0}+ip^{0}+\left(q_{i}-ip^{i}\right)z^{i}\right]\left[q_{0}-ip^{0}+\left(q_{j}+ip^{j}\right)\overline{z}^{\overline{j}}\right]}{2\left(1-|z|^{2}\right)}; \quad (4.46)$$

$$\mathcal{W}_{non-BPS(,Z=0)}^{2} = G^{i\bar{j}} (D_{i}Z) \overline{D_{\bar{j}}Z} = \alpha_{2}^{2} = \frac{1}{2\left(1 - |z|^{2}\right)^{2}} \left(\delta^{i\bar{j}} - z^{i}\overline{z^{j}}\right) \cdot \left[(q_{i} - ip^{i})(1 - |z|^{2}) + (q_{0} + ip^{0})\overline{z^{i}} + (q_{r} - ip^{r})z^{r}\overline{z^{i}}\right] \cdot \left[(q_{j} + ip^{j})(1 - |z|^{2}) + (q_{0} - ip^{0})z^{j} + (q_{n} + ip^{n})\overline{z^{n}}z^{j}\right]. \quad (4.47)$$

Thus, by using the explicit expressions of \mathcal{W}_{BPS}^2 and the differential relations of special Kähler geometry of $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{N}=2}$ [59], exploiting the first order (fake supergravity) formalism the expressions of the ADM mass, covariant scalar charges and effective horizon radius

$$r_{H,BPS}^{2}(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q) = M_{ADM,BPS}^{2}(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q) = \mathcal{W}_{BPS}^{2}(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q) = = \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} |Z|^{2}(z(\tau), \overline{z}(\tau), p, q) = = \frac{[q_{0} + ip^{0} + (q_{i} - ip^{i})z_{\infty}^{i}]\left[q_{0} - ip^{0} + (q_{j} + ip^{j})\overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{j}}\right]}{2(1 - |z_{\infty}|^{2})}; \quad (4.48)$$

$$\Sigma_{i,BPS}(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q) = 2\lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} (\partial_{i}\mathcal{W}_{BPS})(z(\tau), \overline{z}(\tau), p, q) =$$

$$= \frac{1}{M_{ADM,BPS}(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q)} \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} (\overline{Z}D_{i}Z)(z(\tau), \overline{z}(\tau), p, q) =$$
$$= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}(1 - |z_{\infty}|^{2})^{3/2}} \sqrt{\frac{q_{0} - ip^{0} + (q_{j} + ip^{j})\overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{j}}}{q_{0} + ip^{0} + (q_{k} - ip^{k})z_{\infty}^{k}}}.$$

$$\cdot \left[(q_i - ip^i)(1 - |z_{\infty}|^2) + (q_0 + ip^0)\overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{i}} + (q_r - ip^r)z_{\infty}^r \overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{i}} \right] (4.49)$$

$$R_{H,BPS}^2 = \lim_{\tau \to 0^-} \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{W}_{BPS}^2\left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right), p, q\right) + \\ -4G^{i\overline{j}}\left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right)\right)\left(\partial_i \mathcal{W}_{BPS}\right)\left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right), p, q\right) \cdot \\ \cdot \left(\overline{\partial_{\overline{j}}} \mathcal{W}_{BPS}\right)\left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right), p, q\right) \end{bmatrix} =$$

$$= \mathcal{I}_{2}(p,q) = V_{BH,BPS} = \frac{S_{BH,BPS}(p,q)}{\pi}.$$
(4.50)

²All the considered functions $f(z, \overline{z}, p, q)$ admit the limit

$$\left(f\left(z,\overline{z},p,q\right)\right)_{\infty} \equiv \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} f\left(z\left(\tau\right),\overline{z}\left(\tau\right),p,q\right) = f\left(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q\right) \ ,$$

and are assumed $f(z, \overline{z}, p, q)$ to be smooth enough to split the asymptotical limit of a product into the product of the asymptotical limits of the factors.

Eq. (4.50) proves Eq. (3.36) for the $\frac{1}{2}$ -BPS attractor flow of the $\mathcal{N} = 2$, d = 4 supergravity *minimally coupled* to $n \equiv n_V$ Abelian vector multiplets.

Notice that in the extremality regime (c = 0) the effective horizon radius R_H , and thus A_H and the Bekenstein-Hawking entropy S_{BH} are independent on the particular vacuum or ground state of the considered theory, *i.e.* on $(z_{\infty}^i, \overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{i}})$, but rather they depend only on the electric and magnetic charges q_{Λ} and p^{Λ} , which are conserved due to the overall $(U(1))^{n+1}$ gauge-invariance. The independence on $(z_{\infty}^i, \overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{i}})$ is of crucial importance for the consistency of the microscopic state counting interpretation of S_{BH} , as well as for the overall consistency of the macroscopic thermodynamic picture of the BH. However, it is worth recalling that the ADM mass M_{ADM} generally does depend on $(z_{\infty}^i, \overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{i}})$ also in the extremal case, as yielded by Eq. (4.48) for the considered $\frac{1}{2}$ -BPS attractor flow.

6.2. Black Hole Parameters for Non-BPS (Z = 0) Flow. Once again from the explicit expressions of $\mathcal{W}_{non-BPS}^2$ in (4.47), using the differential relations of special Kähler geometry of $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{N}=2,mc,n}$ and exploiting the first order formalism the expressions of the ADM mass, covariant scalar charges and effective horizon radius for the non-BPS Z = 0 attractor flow [46]:

$$r_{H,non-BPS}^{2}\left(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q\right) = M_{ADM,non-BPS}^{2}\left(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q\right) = \mathcal{W}_{non-BPS}^{2}\left(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q\right) = \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} \left[G^{i\overline{j}}\left(D_{i}Z\right)\overline{D}_{\overline{j}}\overline{Z}\right]\left(z\left(\tau\right),\overline{z}\left(\tau\right),p,q\right) =$$

that explicitly becomes

$$r_{H,non-BPS}^{2}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q) = \frac{1}{2\left(1-|z_{\infty}|^{2}\right)^{2}} \left(\delta^{i\overline{j}}-z_{\infty}^{i}\overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{j}}\right) \cdot \left[(q_{i}-ip^{i})(1-|z_{\infty}|^{2})+(q_{0}+ip^{0})\overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{i}}+(q_{r}-ip^{r})z_{\infty}^{r}\overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{i}}\right] \cdot \left[(q_{j}+ip^{j})(1-|z_{\infty}|^{2})+(q_{0}-ip^{0})z_{\infty}^{j}+(q_{n}+ip^{n})\overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{n}}z_{\infty}^{j}\right].$$

$$(4.51)$$

The scalar charges are

$$\begin{split} \Sigma_{i,non-BPS}\left(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q\right) &= 2\lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} \left(\partial_{i}\mathcal{W}_{non-BPS}\right)\left(z\left(\tau\right),\overline{z}\left(\tau\right),p,q\right) = \\ &= \frac{1}{M_{ADM,non-BPS}\left(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q\right)}\lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} \left(\overline{Z}D_{i}Z\right)\left(z\left(\tau\right),\overline{z}\left(\tau\right),p,q\right) = \\ &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\frac{1}{\left(1-|z_{\infty}|^{2}\right)} \cdot \\ &\cdot \left[q_{0}-ip^{0}+\left(q_{j}+ip^{j}\right)\overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{j}}\right] \cdot \\ &\cdot \left[\left(q_{i}-ip^{i}\right)\left(1-|z_{\infty}|^{2}\right)+\left(q_{0}+ip^{0}\right)\overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{i}}+\left(q_{m}-ip^{m}\right)z_{\infty}^{\overline{m}}\overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{i}}\right] \cdot \\ &\cdot \left[\left(q_{n}-ip^{n}\right)\left(1-|z_{\infty}|^{2}\right)+\left(q_{0}+ip^{0}\right)\overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{m}}+\left(q_{s}-ip^{s}\right)z_{\infty}^{s}\overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{m}}\right] \cdot \\ &\cdot \left[\left(q_{p}+ip^{p}\right)\left(1-|z_{\infty}|^{2}\right)+\left(q_{0}-ip^{0}\right)z_{\infty}^{p}+\left(q_{w}+ip^{w}\right)\overline{z}_{\infty}^{\overline{w}}z_{\infty}^{p}\right] \right] \end{split}$$

$$(4.52)$$

$$R_{H,non-BPS}^{2} = \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{W}_{non-BPS}^{2}\left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right), p, q\right) + \\ -4G^{i\overline{j}}\left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right)\right)\left(\partial_{i}\mathcal{W}_{non-BPS}\right)\left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right), p, q\right) \cdot \\ \cdot \left(\overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}}\mathcal{W}_{non-BPS}\right)\left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right), p, q\right) \end{bmatrix} =$$

$$= -\mathcal{I}_{2}(p,q) = V_{BH,non-BPS} = \frac{S_{BH,non-BPS}(p,q)}{\pi}.$$
(4.53)

Eq. (4.53) proves Eq. (3.36) for the non-BPS Z = 0 attractor flow of the the $\mathcal{N} = 2$, d = 4 supergravity *minimally coupled* to $n \equiv n_V$ Abelian vector multiplets. The considerations made at the end of Subsect. 6.1 hold also for the considered attractor flow.

It is worth noticing out that Eqs. (4.50) and (4.53) are consistent, because, as pointed out above, the $(\frac{1}{2})$ BPS- and non-BPS (Z = 0)- supporting BH charge configurations in the considered theory are respectively defined by the *quadratic* constraints $\mathcal{I}_2(p,q) > 0$ and $\mathcal{I}_2(p,q) < 0$. As yielded by Eqs. (4.49) and (4.52) for both *non-degenerate* attractor flows of the considered theory it holds the following relation among *scalar charges* and *ADM mass*:

$$\Sigma_{i} = \frac{1}{M_{ADM}} \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} D_{i} \left(|Z|^{2} \right).$$
(4.54)

CHAPTER 5

$\mathcal{N} = 3$ Supergravity black holes

1. Embedding of the noncompact group in the symplectic group

The scalar manifold for the non linear σ -model of the scalar fields in N = 3 Supergravity is [53]

$$\frac{SU(3,n)}{SU(3) \times SU(n) \times U(1)} , \qquad (5.1)$$

whose coordinates are the 3n complex scalar fields. The isometry group SU(3, n) is the duality group of the (n + 3) vector fields and is a subgroup of the symplectic group $Sp(2(3 + n), \mathbb{R})$ [62]. Given

$$H = \left(\frac{0 | B}{B^T | 0}\right) , \qquad (5.2)$$

the generic element parametrizing the coset space is

$$L = \exp(H) = \begin{pmatrix} \sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}} & X \\ X^{\dagger} & \sqrt{1 + X^{\dagger}X} \end{pmatrix} ; \qquad (5.3)$$

let us consider the embedding of the isometry group SU(3, n) into the symplectic group

$$SU(3,n) \to Sp(2(3+n),\mathbb{R}) ,$$

$$g \equiv L(z) \to S(g) \equiv S(L(z)) , \qquad (5.4)$$

the matrix S is given by the block matrix

$$S(g) = \begin{pmatrix} \phi_0 \ \phi_1^* \\ \phi_1 \ \phi_0^* \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (5.5)$$

which is an element $S \in SU(3, n) \subset Sp(2(3 + n), \mathbb{R})$, so that the sub-blocks ϕ_0 and ϕ_1 satisfy the relations

$$\phi_{0}^{\dagger}\phi_{0} - \phi_{1}^{\dagger}\phi_{1} = 1 ,$$

$$\phi_{0}^{\dagger}\phi_{1}^{*} - \phi_{1}^{\dagger}\phi_{0}^{*} = 0 .$$

$$47$$
(5.6)

In the Gaillard Zumino construction the vector fields kinetic Lagrangian is

$$\mathcal{L}_{vec}^{kin} = F_{\Lambda\mu\nu}^+ F_{\Sigma\mu\nu}^+ \mathcal{N}^{\Lambda\Sigma} + F_{\Lambda\mu\nu}^- F_{\Sigma\mu\nu}^- \bar{\mathcal{N}}^{\Lambda\Sigma} , \qquad (5.7)$$

where the kinetic matrix $\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma}$ is symmetric and is defined as

$$\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma} = (\phi_0^{\dagger} + \phi_1^{\dagger})^{-1} (\phi_0^{\dagger} - \phi_1^{\dagger}) .$$
 (5.8)

The embedding is defined once we write the matrix S as a functions of X, we have

$$S = \begin{pmatrix} \sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}} & 0 & 0 & X \\ 0 & \sqrt{1 + X^{T}X^{*}} & X^{T} & 0 \\ \hline 0 & X^{*} & \sqrt{1 + X^{*}X^{T}} & 0 \\ X^{T} & 0 & 0 & \sqrt{1 + X^{\dagger}X} \end{pmatrix} ,$$
 (5.9)

that is

$$\phi_{1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & X^{*} \\ X^{\dagger} & 0 \end{pmatrix} ,$$

$$\phi_{0} = (1 + \phi_{1}^{*}\phi_{1})^{1/2} = \begin{pmatrix} \sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}} & 0 \\ 0 & \sqrt{1 + X^{T}X^{*}} \end{pmatrix} .$$
(5.10)

The matrix $\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma}$ can be written in terms of symplectic sections as

$$\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma} = (h f^{-1})_{\Lambda\Sigma} , \qquad (5.11)$$

where the explicit dependence of **f** and **h** on the sublocks of S(X) is given by

$$\mathbf{f} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (\phi_0 + \phi_1) ,$$

$$\mathbf{h} = \frac{-i}{\sqrt{2}} (\phi_0 - \phi_1) , \qquad (5.12)$$

and in terms of the coordinates of the coset space

$$\mathbf{f} = f_{\Sigma}^{\Lambda} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} \sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}} & X^* \\ X^{\dagger} & \sqrt{1 + X^TX^*} \end{pmatrix} =$$
(5.13)
$$= (f_{AB}^{\Lambda}, \bar{f}_{\bar{I}}^{\Lambda}) ,$$

$$\mathbf{h} = h_{\Lambda\Sigma} = \frac{-i}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{pmatrix} \sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}} & -X^* \\ -X^{\dagger} & \sqrt{1 + X^TX^*} \end{pmatrix} =$$
(5.14)
$$= (h_{\Lambda AB}\bar{h}_{\Lambda\bar{I}}) .$$

48

If we write the equations (5.6) in terms of symplectic sections we find

$$i(\mathbf{f}^{\dagger}\mathbf{h} - \mathbf{h}^{\dagger}\mathbf{f}) = 1 ,$$

$$\mathbf{h}^{T}\mathbf{f} - \mathbf{h}\mathbf{f}^{T} = 0 . \qquad (5.15)$$

1.1. Central charges and matter charges. Charges are defined as the integral over a sphere at infinity of the dressed graviphoton and matter field strengths, so that we have

$$Z_{AB} = -\int_{S^2} T_{AB} = -\int_{S_2} T_{AB}^- =$$

= $f_{AB}^{\Lambda} q_{\Lambda} - h_{\Lambda AB} p^{\Lambda}$, (5.16)

$$Z_{I} = -\int_{S^{2}} T_{I} = -\int_{S_{2}} T_{I}^{-} = ,$$

= $f_{I}^{\Lambda} q_{\Lambda} - h_{\Lambda I} p^{\Lambda} .$ (5.17)

Using the explicit expression for the symplectic sections given in (5.13) and (5.15), we find for the charges $Z = (Z_{AB}, Z_I)$ (C = 1, ..., 3 and I, i = 1, ..., n)

$$Z_{AB} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[\sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}}^{C}_{(AB)}(q_{C} + ip^{C}) + (X^{*})^{i}_{(AB)}(q_{i} - ip^{i}) \right] , \qquad (5.18)$$

$$Z_I = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[(X^{\dagger})_I^C (q_C - ip^C) + \sqrt{1 + X^T X^*}_I^i (q_i + ip^i) \right] .$$
 (5.19)

1.2. Attractor equations and V_{BH} critical points. We impose to the black hole potential

$$V_{BH} = \frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \bar{Z}^{AB} + Z_I \bar{Z}^{\bar{I}} , \qquad (5.20)$$

an extremum condition, in order to get a regular dynamic for the scalar fields at the horizon, therefore

$$dV_{BH}|_{hor} = \frac{1}{2}(DZ_{AB})\bar{Z}^{AB} + (DZ_I)\bar{Z}^I + \frac{1}{2}Z_{AB}D\bar{Z}^{AB} + Z_I D\bar{Z}^{\bar{I}} = 0.$$
(5.21)

Depending on the geometry of the scalar manifold, one can write the expression of the covariant derivatives in terms of the embedded vielbien \mathcal{P} , defined in a suitable central/matter indices decomposition. For N = 3 its only non-zero components are P_{AB}^{I} , so that the above equation becomes

$$dV_{BH}|_{hor} = P^{I}_{AB} \bar{Z}^{AB} Z_{I} + c.c. = 0 .$$
(5.22)

It admits the two solutions

- $Z_{AB} \neq 0$, $Z_I = 0$, $V_{BH}|_{hor} = \frac{1}{2}|Z_{AB}|^2$, BPS solution
- $Z_{AB} = 0$, $Z_I \neq 0$, $V_{BH}|_{hor} = |Z_I|^2$, non-BPS solution.

1.3. Fake superpotentials. Once the charges have been written in (5.18) and (5.19), one finds that the superpotentials take the following form

$$\mathcal{W}_{\left(\frac{1}{3}-\right)BPS}^{2} = \frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB} = Z_{1}^{2} = \\ = \frac{1}{2} \left[\left(q_{C} - ip^{C} \right) \left(\sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}} \right)^{C} + \left(q_{i} + ip^{i} \right) \left(X^{T} \right)^{i} \right] \cdot \\ \cdot \left[\left(\sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}} \right)^{D} \left(q_{D} + ip^{D} \right) + \overline{X}^{j} (q_{j} - ip^{j}) \right] = \\ = \frac{1}{2} \left[(1 + XX^{\dagger})^{AB} (q_{A} - ip^{A}) (q_{B} + ip^{B}) + \\ + \left(\sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}} X \right)^{Ai} (q_{i} + ip^{i}) (q_{A} + ip^{A}) + \\ + \left(X^{\dagger} \sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}} \right)^{jB} (q_{A} - ip^{B}) (q_{j} - ip^{j}) + \\ + \left(X^{\dagger} X \right)^{kl} (q_{l} + ip^{l}) (q_{k} - ip^{k}) \right] ;$$
(5.23)

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{W}_{non-BPS(,Z_{AB}=0)}^{2} &= Z_{I}\overline{Z}^{I} = \rho^{2} = \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \left[(q_{D} + ip^{D})X^{D} + (q_{l} - ip^{l}) \left(\sqrt{1 + X^{T}\overline{X}}\right)^{l} \right] \cdot \\ &\quad \cdot \left[(X^{\dagger})^{C}(q_{C} - ip^{C}) + \left(\sqrt{1 + X^{T}\overline{X}}\right)^{i} (q_{i} + ip^{i}) \right] = \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \left[(XX^{\dagger})^{CD}(q_{C} + ip^{C})(q_{D} - ip^{D}) + \\ &\quad + (\sqrt{1 + X^{\dagger}X} X^{\dagger})^{lC}(q_{l} - ip^{l})(q_{C} - ip^{C}) + \\ &\quad + (X\sqrt{1 + X^{\dagger}X})^{Di}(q_{D} + ip^{D})(q_{i} + ip^{i}) + \\ &\quad + (1 + X^{\dagger}X)^{li}(q_{l} - ip^{l})(q_{i} + ip^{i}) \right] . \end{aligned}$$
(5.24)

Notice that, since all the contractions of SU(3) and SU(n) indices of electric and magnetic BH charges are uniquely defined with respect to the row or columns of the matrix X, every transposition index has been suppressed in Eqs. (5.23) and (5.24).

By introducing the *complexified graviphoton* and *matter* BH charges respectively as follows:

$$Q_C \equiv q_C + i p^C; \tag{5.25}$$

$$Q_i \equiv q_i + ip^i, \tag{5.26}$$

Eqs. (5.23) and (5.24) can be rewritten as follows:

$$\mathcal{W}_{BPS}^{2} = \frac{1}{2} \left[(1 + XX^{\dagger})^{AB} \overline{Q}_{A} Q_{B} + (\sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}} X)^{Ai} Q_{i} Q_{A} + (X^{\dagger} \sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}})^{jB} \overline{Q}_{B} \overline{Q}_{j} + (X^{\dagger} X)^{kl} \overline{Q}_{k} Q_{l} \right] ; \qquad (5.27)$$

$$\mathcal{W}_{non-BPS}^{2} = \frac{1}{2} \left[(XX^{\dagger})^{AB} Q_{A} \overline{Q}_{B} + (\sqrt{1 + X^{\dagger}X} X^{\dagger})^{iA} \overline{Q}_{i} \overline{Q}_{A} + (X\sqrt{1 + X^{\dagger}X})^{Bj} Q_{B} Q_{j} + (1 + X^{\dagger}X)^{kl} \overline{Q}_{k} Q_{l} \right] .$$
(5.28)

2. Black Hole entropy

The isometry group SU(3, n) only has the quadratic invariant

$$I_2 = \frac{1}{2} (Z_{AB} \bar{Z}^{AB}) - (Z_I \bar{Z}^{\bar{I}})^2$$
(5.29)

and in this case, as for N = 2, the entropy at the attractor point is the modulus of I_2 ,

$$S_{BH} = \left|\frac{1}{2}Z_{AB}\bar{Z}^{AB} - Z_{I}\bar{Z}^{I}\right| \,. \tag{5.30}$$

Using (5.27) and (5.28), the entropy is then given by

$$S_{BH} = \frac{1}{2} \left| \sum_{C} (q_{C}^{2} + p^{C2}) - \sum_{l} (q_{l}^{2} + p^{l2}) \right| = \frac{1}{2} \left| Q_{A} \bar{Q}_{A} - Q_{i} \bar{Q}_{i} \right|, \qquad (5.31)$$

for, since the matrix XX^{\dagger} is hermitian,

$$(XX^{\dagger})^{CD}Q_C\bar{Q}_D = \langle Q_C, Q_C \rangle_{XX^{\dagger}} =$$
$$= \langle \bar{Q}_C, \bar{Q}_C \rangle_{XX^{\dagger}} = (XX^{\dagger})^{CD}\bar{Q}_C Q_D , \qquad (5.32)$$

and we have used the identity, which holds for any matrix A,

$$A^{\dagger}\sqrt{1+AA^{\dagger}} = \sqrt{1+A^{\dagger}A} A^{\dagger} , \qquad (5.33)$$

whose hermitian conjugate is

$$\sqrt{1 + AA^{\dagger}} A = A\sqrt{1 + A^{\dagger}A} .$$
(5.34)

We notice that the entropy in (5.31) generalizes as expected the entropy of the black hole we found for N = 2 supergravity, where the scalar manifold was $SU(1, n)/SU(1) \times SU(n)$, but now residual flat directions for the scalar fields appear both in the BPS and in the non-BPS solution.

3. BPS N = 3 solution

In the BPS case $Z_I = 0$ so that the black hole potential is

$$V_{BH} = \frac{1}{2} |Z_{AB}|^2 = S_{BH} \tag{5.35}$$

Imposing $Z_I = 0$, we have *n* equations that will allow us to stabilize $\frac{1}{3}$ of the complex scalar fields. From equation (5.19), we have

$$(X^{\dagger})^{C} \bar{z}_{C} = -\sqrt{1 + X^{\dagger} X}^{i} z_{i} .$$
 (5.36)

Inserting this relation and its hermitian conjugate in (5.27), using also (5.33) and (5.34) we find

$$Z_{AB}\bar{Z}^{AB} = (1 + XX^{\dagger})^{CD}\bar{Q}_{C}Q_{D} + (X\sqrt{1 + X^{\dagger}X})^{Di}Q_{i}Q_{D} + (\sqrt{1 + X^{\dagger}X}X^{\dagger})^{lC}\bar{Q}_{C}\bar{Q}_{l} + (X^{\dagger}X)^{li}\bar{Q}_{l}Q_{l} =$$

$$= \bar{Q}_{C}Q^{C} + (XX^{\dagger})^{CD}\bar{Q}_{C}Q_{D} - (XX^{\dagger})^{DC}Q_{D}\bar{Q}_{C} + (1 + X^{\dagger}X)^{li}\bar{Q}_{l}Q_{i} + (X^{\dagger}X)^{li}\bar{Q}_{l}Q_{i} =$$

$$= \sum_{C}Q_{C}\bar{Q}_{C} - \sum_{i}Q_{i}\bar{Q}_{i} . \qquad (5.37)$$

The entropy in the BPS case is

$$S_{BH} = \frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \bar{Z}^{AB} =$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \left[\sum_{C} (q_{C}^{2} + p^{C^{2}}) - \sum_{l} (q_{l}^{2} + p^{l^{2}}) \right] =$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \left[\sum_{C} Q_{C} \bar{Q}_{C} - \sum_{i} Q_{i} \bar{Q}_{i} \right] .$$
(5.38)

The condition $Z_I = 0$ is a set of *n* complex equations that does not fix all the 3*n* complex scalar fields, the residual 2*n* flat directions defining the moduli space

$$\frac{SU(2,n)}{SU(2) \times SU(n) \times U(1)} .$$
(5.39)

4. Non-BPS Solution

We get three constraints on the scalar fields from the extremum condition $Z_{AB} = 0$ potential in the non BPS case. Explicitly we have

$$\sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}}^{\ C}(q_C + ip^C) = -(X^{\dagger})^i(q_i - ip^i) , \qquad (5.40)$$

or

$$\sqrt{1 + XX^{\dagger}}^{\ C}Q_C = -(X^{\dagger})^i \bar{Q}_i \ . \tag{5.41}$$

The black hole potential at the horizon is

$$V_{BH} = Z_I \bar{Z}^I = S_{BH} . (5.42)$$

From the expression (5.28), analogously to what done in the BPS case, we compute

$$2|Z_{I}|^{2} = (XX^{\dagger})^{CD}Q_{C}\bar{Q}_{D} + (X^{\dagger}\sqrt{1+XX^{\dagger}})^{lC}\bar{Q}_{l}\bar{Q}_{C} + \\ + (\sqrt{1+XX^{\dagger}}X)^{D\,i}Q_{D}Q_{i} + (1+X^{\dagger}X)^{l\,i}\bar{Q}_{l}Q_{i} = \\ = (XX^{\dagger})^{CD}Q_{C}\bar{Q}_{D} - (1+XX^{\dagger})^{CD}Q_{C}\bar{Q}_{D} + \\ - (X^{\dagger}X)^{li}\bar{Q}_{l}Q_{i} + (1+X^{\dagger}X)^{l\,i}\bar{Q}_{l}Q_{i} = \\ = \sum_{i}Q_{i}\bar{Q}_{i} - \sum_{C}Q_{C}\bar{Q}_{C} .$$
(5.43)

The entropy is given again, as expected, by the formula

$$S_{BH} = Z_I \bar{Z}^I =$$

$$= -\frac{1}{2} \left[\sum_C Q_C \bar{Q}_C - \sum_i Q_i \bar{Q}_i \right] . \qquad (5.44)$$

In this case we have 3 equations that stabilize only $\frac{1}{n}$ the scalar fields, so that the moduli space for the non-BPS solution is

$$\frac{SU(3, n-1)}{SU(3) \times SU(n-1) \times U(1)} , \qquad (5.45)$$

which has $dim_{\mathbb{C}} = 3(n-1)$.

5. Black Hole Parameters for $\frac{1}{3}$ -BPS Flow

By using the Maurer-Cartan Eqs. of $\mathcal{N} = 3$, d = 4 supergravity (see e.g. [65, 63, 64]), one finds [39]

$$\partial_i \mathcal{Z}_1 = \partial_i \mathcal{W}_{BPS} = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}} \frac{P_{IAB,i} \overline{Z}^I \overline{Z}^{AB}}{\sqrt{Z_{CD} \overline{Z}^{CD}}} = \frac{1}{4\mathcal{Z}_1} P_{IAB,i} \overline{Z}^I \overline{Z}^{AB}, \qquad (5.46)$$

where $P_{IAB} \equiv P_{IAB,i}dz^i$ is the holomorphic Vielbein of $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{N}=3,n}$. Here, ∇ denotes the U(1)-Kähler and $H_{\mathcal{N}=3,n}$ -covariant differential operator. In the first order formalism the relevant parameters ADM mass, covariant scalar charges and effective horizon radius for

the $\frac{1}{3}\text{-BPS}$ attractor flow are computed to be

$$r_{H,BPS}^{2}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q) = M_{ADM,BPS}^{2}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q) = \mathcal{W}_{BPS}^{2}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q) = \frac{1}{2} \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} \left(Z_{AB}\overline{Z}^{AB} \right) (z(\tau),\overline{z}(\tau),p,q) = \frac{1}{2} \begin{bmatrix} (1+X_{\infty}X_{\infty}^{\dagger})^{AB}\overline{Q}_{A}Q_{B} + (\sqrt{1+X_{\infty}X_{\infty}^{\dagger}}X_{\infty})^{-Ai}Q_{i}Q_{A} + \\ + (X_{\infty}^{\dagger}\sqrt{1+X_{\infty}X_{\infty}^{\dagger}})^{j}B\overline{Q}_{B}\overline{Q}_{j} + (X_{\infty}^{\dagger}X_{\infty})^{k}\overline{Q}_{k}Q_{l} \end{bmatrix};$$

$$(5.47)$$

 $\Sigma_{i,BPS}\left(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q\right)=2\lim_{\tau\to0^{-}}\left(\partial_{i}\mathcal{W}_{BPS}\right)\left(z\left(\tau\right),\overline{z}\left(\tau\right),p,q\right)=$

$$= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[\frac{P_{IAB,i} \overline{Z}^{I} \overline{Z}^{AB}}{\sqrt{Z_{CD} \overline{Z}^{CD}}} \right]_{\infty} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{\overline{Z}_{1}} P_{IAB,i} \overline{Z}^{I} \overline{Z}^{AB} \right]_{\infty} =$$
$$= \frac{1}{2M_{ADM,BPS} (z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q)} \left(P_{IAB,i} \overline{Z}^{I} \overline{Z}^{AB} \right)_{\infty}; \qquad (5.48)$$

$$R_{H,BPS}^{2} = \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} \left[\mathcal{W}_{BPS}^{2} \left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right), p, q \right) + -4G^{i\overline{j}} \left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right)\right) \left(\partial_{i}\mathcal{W}_{BPS}\right) \left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right), p, q \right) \cdot \left(\overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}}\mathcal{W}_{BPS}\right) \left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right), p, q \right) \right] =$$
$$= \mathcal{I}_{2} \left(p, q \right) = V_{BH,BPS} = \frac{S_{BH,BPS} \left(p, q \right)}{\pi}, \tag{5.49}$$

where

$$X_{\infty} \equiv \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} X\left(\tau\right). \tag{5.50}$$

The subscript " ∞ " indicates the point at radial infinity z^i_∞ .

Eq. (5.49) proves Eq. (3.36) for the $\frac{1}{3}$ -BPS attractor flow of the considered $\mathcal{N} = 3$, d = 4 supergravity. Such a result was obtained by using Eq. (5.46) and computing that

$$4G^{i\overline{j}}\left(\partial_{i}\mathcal{W}_{BPS}\right)\overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}}\mathcal{W}_{BPS} = 4G^{i\overline{j}}\left(\partial_{i}\mathcal{Z}_{1}\right)\overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}}\mathcal{Z}_{1} = = \frac{G^{i\overline{j}}P_{IAB,i}\overline{P}_{JEF,\overline{j}}\overline{Z}^{I}Z^{J}\overline{Z}^{AB}Z^{EF}}{2Z_{CD}\overline{Z}^{CD}} = Z_{I}\overline{Z}^{I} = \rho^{2}, \quad (5.51)$$

where the relation

$$G^{i\bar{j}}P_{IAB,i}\overline{P}_{JEF,\bar{j}} = \delta_{IJ} \left(\delta_{AE}\delta_{BF} - \delta_{AF}\delta_{BE}\right)$$
(5.52)

was exploited.

The considerations made at the end of Subsect. 6.1 hold also for the considered attractor flow.

As pointed out above, the same also holds for $(\frac{1}{2}$ -BPS attractor flow of) $\mathcal{N} = 2, d = 4$ supergravity *minimally coupled* to Abelian vector multiplets (see Eq. (150) of [46]), in which the (*unique*) invariant of the U-duality group SU(1,n) is *quadratic* in BH electric and magnetic charges. Such a similarity is ultimately due to the fact that SU(m,n) is endowed with a pseudo-Hermitian *quadratic* form built out of the *fundamental* $\mathbf{m} + \mathbf{n}$ and *antifundamental* $\overline{\mathbf{m} + \mathbf{n}}$ representations.

6. Black Hole Parameters for Non-BPS $(Z_{AB} = 0)$ Flow

By using the Maurer-Cartan Eqs. of $\mathcal{N} = 3$, d = 4 supergravity (see e.g. [65, 63, 64]), one gets [39]

$$\partial_i \rho = \partial_i \mathcal{W}_{non-BPS} = \frac{1}{4} \frac{P_{IAB,i} \overline{Z}^I \overline{Z}^{AB}}{\sqrt{Z_J \overline{Z}^J}} = \frac{P_{IAB,i} \overline{Z}^I \overline{Z}^{AB}}{4\rho}.$$
 (5.53)

The relevant non-BPS flow parameters are

$$r_{H,non-BPS}^{2}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q) = M_{ADM,non-BPS}^{2}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q) = \mathcal{W}_{non-BPS}^{2}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q) = = \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} \left(Z_{I}\overline{Z}^{I} \right) (z(\tau),\overline{z}(\tau),p,q) = = \frac{1}{2} \begin{bmatrix} (X_{\infty}X_{\infty}^{\dagger})^{AB}Q_{A}\overline{Q}_{B} + (\sqrt{1+X_{\infty}^{\dagger}X_{\infty}}X_{\infty}^{\dagger})^{iA}\overline{Q}_{i}\overline{Q}_{A} + \\ + (X_{\infty}\sqrt{1+X_{\infty}^{\dagger}X_{\infty}})^{Bj}Q_{B}Q_{j} + (1+X_{\infty}^{\dagger}X_{\infty})^{kl}\overline{Q}_{k}Q_{l} \end{bmatrix};$$

$$(5.54)$$

 $\Sigma_{i,non-BPS}\left(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q\right) = 2\lim_{\tau\to 0^{-}}\left(\partial_{i}\mathcal{W}_{non-BPS}\right)\left(z\left(\tau\right),\overline{z}\left(\tau\right),p,q\right) =$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{P_{IAB,i} \overline{Z}^{I} \overline{Z}^{AB}}{\sqrt{Z_{J} \overline{Z}^{J}}} \right]_{\infty} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{P_{IAB,i} \overline{Z}^{I} \overline{Z}^{AB}}{\rho} \right]_{\infty} =$$
$$= \frac{1}{2M_{ADM,non-BPS} \left(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q \right)} \left(P_{IAB,i} \overline{Z}^{I} \overline{Z}^{AB} \right)_{\infty};$$
(5.55)

$$R_{H,non-BPS}^{2} = \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{W}_{non-BPS}^{2}\left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right), p, q\right) + \\ -4G^{i\overline{j}}\left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right)\right)\left(\partial_{i}\mathcal{W}_{non-BPS}\right)\left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right), p, q\right) \cdot \\ \cdot \left(\overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}}\mathcal{W}_{non-BPS}\right)\left(z\left(\tau\right), \overline{z}\left(\tau\right), p, q\right) \end{bmatrix} = \\ = -\mathcal{I}_{2}\left(p, q\right) = V_{BH,non-BPS} = \frac{S_{BH,non-BPS}\left(p, q\right)}{\pi}.$$
(5.56)

Eq. (5.49) proves Eq. (3.36) for the non-BPS ($Z_{AB} = 0$) attractor flow of the considered $\mathcal{N} = 3, d = 4$ supergravity. Such a result was obtained by using Eq. (5.53) and computing

that

$$4G^{i\overline{j}} (\partial_{i} \mathcal{W}_{non-BPS}) \overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}} \mathcal{W}_{non-BPS} = 4G^{i\overline{j}} (\partial_{i} \rho) \overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}} \rho =$$

$$= \frac{1}{4} \delta_{IK} (\delta_{AC} \delta_{BD} - \delta_{AD} \delta_{BC}) \frac{\overline{Z}^{AB} Z^{CD} \overline{Z}^{I} Z^{K}}{Z_{J} \overline{Z}^{J}} =$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB} = \mathcal{Z}_{1}^{2}. \qquad (5.57)$$

The considerations made at the end of Subsect. 6.1 hold also for the considered attractor flow.

It is worth noticing out that Eqs. (5.49) and (5.56) are consistent, because, as pointed out above, the $(\frac{1}{3}$ -BPS)- and non-BPS ($Z_{AB} = 0$)- supporting BH charge configurations in the considered theory are respectively defined by the *quadratic* constraints $\mathcal{I}_2(p,q) > 0$ and $\mathcal{I}_2(p,q) < 0$.

As yielded by Eqs. (5.48) and (5.55) for both *non-degenerate* attractor flows of the considered theory it holds the following relation among *scalar charges* and *ADM mass*:

$$\Sigma_i = \frac{1}{2M_{ADM}} \lim_{\tau \to 0^-} P_{IAB,i} \overline{Z}^I \overline{Z}^{AB}.$$
(5.58)

7. Black Hole Entropy in Minimally Coupled $\mathcal{N} = 2$ and $\mathcal{N} = 3$ Supergravity

It is here worth remarking that the classical Bekenstein-Hawking [49] d = 4 BH entropy S_{BH} for minimally coupled $\mathcal{N} = 2$ and $\mathcal{N} = 3$ supergravity is given by the following SU(m, n)-invariant expression:

$$\frac{S_{BH}}{\pi} = \frac{1}{2} \left| q^2 + p^2 \right|, \qquad (5.59)$$

where $q^2 \equiv \eta^{\Lambda\Sigma} q_{\Lambda} q_{\Sigma}$ and $p^2 \equiv \eta_{\Lambda\Sigma} p^{\Lambda} p^{\Sigma}$, $\eta^{\Lambda\Sigma} = \eta_{\Lambda\Sigma}$ being the Lorentzian metric with signature (m, n). As said above, $\mathcal{N} = 2$ is obtained by putting m = 1, whereas $\mathcal{N} = 3$ is given by m = 3. Thus, in Eq. (5.59) the positive signature pertains to the graviphoton charges, while the negative signature corresponds to the charges given by the fluxes of the vector field strengths from the matter multiplets.

The supersymmetry-preserving features of the attractor solution depend on the sign of $q^2 + p^2$. The limit case $q^2 + p^2 = 0$ corresponds to the so-called *small* BHs (which however, in the case $\mathcal{N} = 3$, do *not* enjoy an enhancement of supersymmetry, contrarily to what usually happens in $\mathcal{N} \ge 4$, d = 4 supergravities; see *e.g.* the treatment in [48]).

58

7. BLACK HOLE ENTROPY IN MINIMALLY COUPLED $\mathcal{N} = 2$ AND $\mathcal{N} = 3$ SUPERGRAVITY 59

By setting n = 0 in $\mathcal{N} = 3$, d = 4 supergravity (with resulting U-duality U (3) which, due to the absence of scalars, coincides with the $\mathcal{N} = 3 \mathcal{R}$ -symmetry U (3) [66]), one gets

$$\frac{S_{BH}}{\pi} = \frac{1}{2} \left[q_1^2 + q_2^2 + q_3^2 + \left(p^1 \right)^2 + \left(p^2 \right)^2 + \left(p^3 \right)^2 \right], \tag{5.60}$$

which is nothing but the sum of the entropies of three *extremal* (and thus BPS; see *e.g.* the discussion in [46]) Reissner-Nördstrom BHs, without any interference terms. Such a result can be simply understood by recalling that the generalization of the Maxwell electric-magnetic duality U(1) to the case of n Abelian gauge fields is U(n) [62], and that the expression in the right-hand side of Eq. (5.60) is the unique possible U(3)-invariant combination of charges.

Moreover, it is here worth noticing that $\mathcal{N} = 3$, d = 4 supergravity is the only $\mathcal{N} > 2$ supergravity in which the gravity multiplet does *not* contain any scalar field at all, analogously to what happens in the case $\mathcal{N} = 2$. Thus, in *minimally coupled* $\mathcal{N} = 2^1$ and $\mathcal{N} = 3$, d = 4 supergravity the *pure* supergravity theory, obtained by setting n = 0, is *scalarless*, with the U-duality coinciding with the \mathcal{R} -symmetry [**66**].

This does not happen for all other $\mathcal{N} > 2$ theories. For instance, the $\mathcal{N} = 4$, d = 4 gravity multiplet does contain one complex scalar field (usually named axion-dilaton) and six Abelian vectors; thus, the pure $\mathcal{N} = 4$ theory, obtained by setting n = 0, is not scalarless. By further truncating four vectors out (*i.e.* by performing a $(U(1))^6 \rightarrow (U(1))^2$ gauge truncation) and analyzing the bosonic field content, one gets the bosonic sector of $\mathcal{N} = 2$, d = 4 supergravity minimally coupled to one vector multiplet, the so-called axion-dilaton supergravity.

¹Let us notice also that $\mathcal{N} = 2$ minimally coupled theory is the only (symmetric) $\mathcal{N} = 2$, d = 4 supergravity which yields the pure $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supergravity simply by setting n = 0.

CHAPTER 6

N=5 Supergravity black holes

The 10 vector field strengths and their duals, as well as their asymptotical fluxes, sit in the three-fold antisymmetric irreducible representation **20** of the *U*-duality group G = SU(1,5) (or equivalently of the compact form $SU(6)_{\mathbb{C}}$), and not in its fundamental representation **6**.

 $Z_{AB} = Z_{[AB]}, A, B = 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 = \mathcal{N}$ is the central charge matrix. By means of a suitable transformation of the \mathcal{R} -symmetry $H_{\mathcal{N}=5} = U(5), Z_{AB}$ can be skew-diagonalized writing the matrix in its normal form

$$Z_{AB} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathcal{Z}_1 \epsilon \\ \mathcal{Z}_2 \epsilon \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \tag{6.1}$$

where $\mathcal{Z}_1, \mathcal{Z}_2 \in \mathbb{R}_0^+$ are the $\mathcal{N} = 5$ skew-eigenvalues, which can be ordered as $\mathcal{Z}_1 \ge \mathcal{Z}_2$ without any loss of generality, and can be expressed as

$$\begin{cases} \mathcal{Z}_{1} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\sqrt{I_{1} + \sqrt{2I_{2} - I_{1}^{2}}}; \\ \mathcal{Z}_{2} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\sqrt{I_{1} - \sqrt{2I_{2} - I_{1}^{2}}}; \end{cases} \iff \begin{cases} I_{1} = \mathcal{Z}_{1}^{2} + \mathcal{Z}_{2}^{2}; \\ I_{2} = \mathcal{Z}_{1}^{4} + \mathcal{Z}_{2}^{4}, \end{cases}$$
(6.2)

where

$$I_1 \equiv \frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB}, \tag{6.3}$$

$$I_2 \equiv \frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{BC} Z_{CD} \overline{Z}^{DA}, \qquad (6.4)$$

are the two unique (moduli-dependent) $H_{\mathcal{N}=5}$ invariants.

1. Symplectic sections

In N = 5 Supergravity no matter coupling is allowed, so we only deal with central charges. The scalar manifold of the theory is

$$\frac{SU(1,5)}{U(5)} , (6.5)$$

From the Lagrangian of N = 5 supergravity [51] we read

$$\mathcal{L}_{kin}^{vec} = -\frac{1}{8} V (2S^{ij,kl} - \delta^{ik} \delta^{jl}) F^{+}_{\mu\nu\,ij} F^{+\mu\nu}_{\ \ kl} + \text{h.c.} , \qquad (6.6)$$

and, accordingly to the Gaillard Zumino construction, (read eq. (36) from [48])

$$\mathcal{L}_{kin}^{vec} = -i \,\mathcal{N}_{ij,kl} F^{+\,ij} F^{+\,kl} + h.c. = = \sqrt{-g} \,\frac{i}{4} \mathcal{N}_{ij,kl} F^{+\,ij}_{\mu\nu} F^{+\,kl,\mu\nu} + h.c. , \qquad (6.7)$$

so we can identify the kinetic matrix $N^{ij,kl}$ with

$$N^{ij,kl} = i(S^{ij,kl} - \frac{1}{2}\delta^{ik}\delta^{jl}) .$$
(6.8)

The matrix S satisfies the relation

$$(\delta_{kl}^{ij} - \bar{S}^{ij,kl})S^{kl,mn} = \delta_{mn}^{ij} , \qquad (6.9)$$

where, for a suitable choice of the scalar fields,

$$\bar{S}^{ij,kl} = -\frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{ijkla} \phi_a . \qquad (6.10)$$

We then find

$$S^{ij,kl} = \frac{1}{1 - (\phi_i)^2} \left(\delta^{ij}_{kl} - \frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{ijkla} \phi_a - 2\delta_{[i[k}\phi_{l]}\phi_{j]} \right) , \qquad (6.11)$$

where the last term is normalized as

$$\delta^{[i}_{[k}\phi^{j]}\phi_{l]} = \frac{1}{4} (\delta^{i}_{k}\phi^{j}\phi_{l} \pm perm...)$$
(6.12)

so that we can write the kinetic matrix as

$$\mathcal{N}_{ij,kl} = \frac{\alpha}{1 - (\phi_i)^2} \left(\frac{1}{2} (1 + (\phi_i)^2) \delta_{kl}^{ij} - \frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{ijkla} \phi_a - 2\delta_{[i[k}\phi_{l]}\phi_{j]} \right) , \qquad (6.13)$$

where α is a factor to be determined by the relations satisfied by **f** and **h** as symplectic sections.

1. SYMPLECTIC SECTIONS

Since we can write the supersymmetry transformation for the vector field as [67]

$$\delta A^{ij}_{\mu} = 2f^{ijAB}\bar{\psi}_{A\mu} + 2f^{ij}_{AB}\bar{\psi}^A_{\mu}\epsilon^B , \qquad (6.14)$$

we compare this formula with the one from [51]

$$\delta A^{ij}_{\mu} = (\bar{S}^{ij,kl} - \delta^{ij,kl})(C^{-1})_{kl} \,^{AB}(\bar{\epsilon}^C \gamma_{\mu} \chi_{ABC} + 2\sqrt{2}\bar{\epsilon}_A \psi_B) , \qquad (6.15)$$

where

$$C_{ij}^{\ kl} = \frac{1}{e_1} \delta_{kl}^{ij} - 2 \frac{e_2}{e_1} \delta_{[k}^{[i} \phi^{j]} \phi_{l]} ,$$

$$(C^{-1})_{ij}^{\ kl} = \left(e_1 \delta_{ij}^{kl} + 2e_2 \delta_{[k}^{[i} \phi^{j]} \phi_{l]} \right) , \qquad (6.16)$$

and

$$e_1^2 = \frac{1}{1 - |\phi|^2} ,$$

$$e_2 = \frac{1}{|\phi|^2} (1 - e_1) .$$
(6.17)

We simply get, then

$$f^{ij}_{\ AB} = \left(e_1 \delta^{ij}_{AB} + \frac{e_1}{2} \epsilon^{ijABm} \phi_m + 2e_2 \delta^{[A}_{[i} \phi^{B]} \phi_{j]}\right) , \qquad (6.18)$$

The symplectic section ${\bf h}$ is

$$(\mathbf{h})_{ij,AB} = \mathcal{N}_{ij,mn}(\mathbf{f})^{mn}{}_{AB} , \qquad (6.19)$$

and explicitly

$$h_{ij,AB} = \frac{\alpha}{1 - (\phi_i)^2} \left(\frac{1}{2} (1 + (\phi_i)^2) \delta_{kl}^{ij} - \frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{ijkla} \phi_a - 2\delta_{[i[k}\phi_{l]}\phi_{j]} \right) \cdot \left(e_1 \delta_{AB}^{kl} + \frac{e_1}{2} \epsilon^{klABm} \phi_m + 2e_2 \delta_{[k}^{[A}\phi^{B]}\phi_{l]} \right) = \\ = \alpha \left(\frac{e_1}{2} \delta_{AB}^{ij} - \frac{e_1}{4} \epsilon^{ijABm} \phi_m + e_2 \delta_{[i}^{[A}\phi^{B]}\phi_{j]} \right) .$$
(6.20)

We now check our results and fix the numerical factor in front of \mathcal{N} , by writing explicitly the identities

$$(\mathbf{f}^{\dagger}\mathbf{h} - \mathbf{h}^{\dagger}\mathbf{f}) = -i1 , \qquad (6.21)$$

$$\mathbf{f}^T \mathbf{h} - \mathbf{h}^T \mathbf{f} = 0 \ . \tag{6.22}$$

63

We begin with the second which is easly computed, once we recall that

$$\frac{1}{4} \epsilon^{ijABa} \epsilon^{ijCDb} \phi_a \phi_b = (\phi_i)^2 \delta^{AB}_{CD} - 2\delta_{[A[C}\phi_{D]}\phi_{B]} ,$$

$$\delta^{[A}_{[i}\phi^{B]}\phi_{j]}\delta^{[C}_{[i}\phi^{D]}\phi_{j]} = \frac{1}{2} (\phi_i)^2 \delta^{[A[C}\phi^{D]}\phi^{B]} , \qquad (6.23)$$

since

$$(\mathbf{f}^{T}\mathbf{h})_{CD}^{AB} = (\mathbf{h}^{T}\mathbf{f})_{CD}^{AB} = = \alpha \left(\frac{e_{1}}{2}\delta_{AB}^{ij} - \frac{e_{1}}{4}\epsilon^{ijABm}\phi_{m} + e_{2}\delta_{[i}^{[A}\phi^{B]}\phi_{j]}\right) \cdot \cdot \left(e_{1}\delta_{CD}^{ij} + \frac{e_{1}}{2}\epsilon^{ijCDm}\phi_{m} + 2e_{2}\delta_{[i}^{[C}\phi^{D]}\phi_{j]}\right) = = \alpha \left(\frac{e_{1}^{2}}{2}\delta_{CD}^{AB}(1-\phi_{i}^{2}) + e_{1}^{2}\delta_{[A[C}\phi_{D]}\phi_{B]} + e_{2}^{2}(\phi_{i})^{2}\delta^{[A[C}\phi^{D]}\phi^{B]} + + 2e_{1}e_{2}Re\left\{\delta_{[A}^{[C}\phi^{D]}\phi_{B]}\right\}\right) ,$$

$$(6.24)$$

We write now

$$\mathbf{f}^{\dagger} \mathbf{h} = f_{ij}{}^{AB} h_{ijCD} = \\
= \alpha \left(e_1 \delta_{ij}^{AB} + \frac{e_1}{2} \epsilon_{ijABm} \phi^m + 2e_2 \delta_{[A}^{[i} \phi^{j]} \phi_{B]} \right) \cdot \\
\cdot \left(\frac{e_1}{2} \delta_{CD}^{ij} - \frac{e_1}{4} \epsilon^{ijCDa} \phi_a + e_2 \delta_{[i}^{[C} \phi^{D]} \phi_{j]} \right) = \\
= \alpha \left[\frac{e_1^2}{2} \delta_{CD}^{AB} + \frac{e_1^2}{4} \epsilon_{ABCDm} \phi^m + e_1 e_2 \delta_{[A}^{[C} \phi^{D]} \phi_{B]} + \\
- \frac{e_1^2}{4} \epsilon^{ABCDa} \phi_a - \frac{e_1^2}{2} \delta_{CD}^{AB} + e_1^2 \delta_{[A}^{[C} \phi^{D]} \phi_{B]} + \\
+ e_1 e_2 \delta_{[A}^{[C} \phi^{D]} \phi_{B]} + e_2^2 |\phi|^2 \delta_{[A}^{[C} \phi^{D]} \phi_{B]} \right] ,$$
(6.25)

and since $|\phi|^2 e_2 = 1 - e_1$, and $e_1^2 + e_1 e_2 + e_2 = 0$,

$$f_{ij}^{AB} h_{ijCD} = \alpha \left[\frac{1}{2} \delta^{AB}_{CD} + \frac{i}{2} e_1^2 Im(\epsilon_{ABCDm} \phi^m) \right] .$$
(6.26)

By an analogous calculation we see that

$$\mathbf{h}^{\dagger} \mathbf{f} = (h_{ij\,CD})^{\dagger} f_{ij}^{AB} =$$
$$= \alpha^{*} \left[\frac{1}{2} \delta^{AB}_{CD} + \frac{i}{2} e_{1}^{2} Im(\epsilon^{ABCDa} \phi_{a}) \right] , \qquad (6.27)$$

so that, if we take $\alpha = -i$, identity (6.21) is satisfied.

3. ATTRACTOR EQUATIONS

2. Central charges

¹ We build central charges by their definition in terms of electric and magnetic ones, in the same representation of Z_{AB} , as

$$Z_{AB} = f_{AB}^{ij} q_{ij} - h_{ij,AB} p^{ij} , \qquad (6.29)$$

and from (6.18) and (6.20), using complex electromagnetic charges, we find

$$Z_{AB} = \left(e_1 q^{AB} + \frac{e_1}{2} \epsilon^{ABijm} \bar{q}^{ij} \phi_m - 2e_2 \phi^{[A} q^{B]N} \phi_N\right) .$$
(6.30)

The U-duality invariant for N = 5 theory is

$$I_{N=5} = 4Tr(A^2) - (TrA)^2 , \qquad (6.31)$$

where

$$Tr A = Z_{AB} \bar{Z}^{BA} , \qquad (6.32)$$

$$Tr(A)^2 = Z_{AB}\bar{Z}^{BC}Z_{CD}\bar{Z}^{DA}$$
, (6.33)

and we notice that $TrA = -2V_{AB}$. The first order fake superpotential, corresponding to the non degenerate attractor flow, the $\frac{1}{5}$ -BPS one, is

$$\mathcal{W}^{2}_{\left(\frac{1}{5}-\right)BPS} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB} + \sqrt{Z_{AB}} \overline{Z}^{BC} Z_{CD} \overline{Z}^{DA} - \frac{1}{4} \left(Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB} \right)^{2} \right] = \frac{1}{2} \left[I_{1} + \sqrt{2I_{2} - I_{1}^{2}} \right] = \mathcal{Z}^{2}_{1}.$$
(6.34)

3. Attractor Equations

The black hole potential, in absence of matter charges, is

$$V_{BH} = \frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \bar{Z}^{AB} , \qquad (6.35)$$

$$q^{AB} \equiv \frac{1}{2}(q_{AB} + ip^{AB}) . (6.28)$$

¹We rescale the section **f** by a factor $\frac{1}{2}$, and the \mathcal{N} matrix at the same time by a factor of 2. The definition of **h** section and the identity (6.21) are left unchanged, but we avoid with this redefinition an unsuitable rescaling of magnetic charges, once we have to deal with complex charges, such as
and the minimum condition becomes

$$0 = dV_{BH} = \frac{1}{2}DZ_{AB}\bar{Z}^{AB} + \frac{1}{2}Z_{AB}D\bar{Z}^{AB} .$$
 (6.36)

The Maurer-Cartan equations for the symplectic sections define the covariant derivative of the charges as

$$DZ_{AB} = \frac{1}{2} \bar{Z}^{AB} P_{ABCD} =$$

= $\frac{1}{2} \bar{Z}^{AB} \epsilon_{ABCDE} P^E$, (6.37)

so that (6.36) becomes

$$dV_{BH} = 0 = \epsilon_{ABCDE} \bar{Z}^{AB} \bar{Z}^{CD} P^E + \epsilon^{ABCDE} Z_{AB} Z_{CD} P_E , \qquad (6.38)$$

and we find the two equations

$$\epsilon^{ABCDE} Z_{AB} Z_{CD} = 0 ,$$

$$\epsilon_{ABCDE} \bar{Z}^{AB} \bar{Z}^{CD} = 0 .$$
(6.39)

We explicit the first one, using the expression for the central charge written in (6.30), as

$$0 = \epsilon^{ABCDE} Z_{AB} Z_{CD} =$$

$$= e_1^2 \epsilon^{ABCDE} q^{AB} q^{CD} + e_1^2 (\epsilon^{ABCDn} \bar{q}^{AB} \bar{q}^{CD} \phi_n) \phi_E + 8e_1^2 (q\bar{q}) \phi_E +$$

$$+ 16e_1^2 \phi_n q^{nA} \bar{q}^{AE} - 4e_1 e_2 \epsilon^{ABCDE} q^{AB} \phi^C q^{Di} \phi_i +$$

$$- 8e_1 e_2 (\phi_l q^{Dl} \bar{q}^{CD} \phi^C) \phi_E - 16e_1 e_2 |\phi|^2 \phi_l q^{il} \bar{q}^{iE} .$$
(6.40)

The criticality conditions (6.39) and (6.40) are satisfied for a unique class of critical points, identifying the $(\frac{1}{5}$ -)BPS solution

$$\mathcal{Z}_2 = 0, \ \mathcal{Z}_1 > 0.$$
 (6.41)

It is worth counting here the degrees of freedom related to eqs. (6.39) and (6.39), or equivalently to the unique $\frac{1}{5}$ -BPS solution given by (6.41). Equations (6.39) and (6.39) are 10 *real* equations, but actually only 6 *real* among them are independent. Thus a moduli space of $\frac{1}{5}$ -BPS attractors, spanned by the 2 complex scalars unstabilized by (6.41) does [45] exist. This counting of flat directions of V_{BH} at its $\frac{1}{5}$ -BPS critical points are given in terms of $\mathcal{N} = 2$ hyperscalars' degrees of freedom in the $\mathcal{N} = 5 \rightarrow \mathcal{N} = 2$ supersymmetry reduction.

66

4. Black Hole Parameters for $\frac{1}{5}$ -BPS Flow

By using the Maurer-Cartan Eqs. of $\mathcal{N} = 5$, d = 4 supergravity (see e.g. [65, 63, 64]), one gets [39]

$$\partial_{i} \mathcal{Z}_{1} = \partial_{i} \mathcal{W}_{BPS} = = \frac{P_{,i}}{\sqrt{2}} \sqrt{\frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB}} - \sqrt{Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{BC} Z_{CD} \overline{Z}^{DA}} - \frac{1}{4} \left(Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB} \right)^{2}} = P_{,i} \mathcal{Z}_{2},$$

$$(6.42)$$

where $P \equiv P_{1234}$, $P_{ABCD} \equiv P_{ABCD,i}dz^i = \epsilon_{ABCDE}P^E$ being the holomorphic Vielbein of $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{N}=5}$. Here, ∇ denotes the U(1)-Kähler and $H_{\mathcal{N}=5}$ -covariant differential operator.

Thus, by using the explicit expressions of \mathcal{W}_{BPS}^2 given by Eq. (6.34), using the Maurer-Cartan Eqs. of $\mathcal{N} = 5$, d = 4 supergravity (see e.g. [65, 63, 64]), following the treatment of the first order formalism, one respectively obtains the following expressions of the (square) ADM mass, covariant scalar charges and (square) effective horizon radius for the $\frac{1}{5}$ -BPS attractor flow:

$$r_{H,BPS}^{2}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q) = M_{ADM,BPS}^{2}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q) = \mathcal{W}_{BPS}^{2}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q) = = \frac{1}{2} \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} \left[\frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB} + \sqrt{Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{BC} Z_{CD} \overline{Z}^{DA} - \frac{1}{4} \left(Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB} \right)^{2}} \right] = = \mathcal{Z}_{1}^{2} |_{\infty};$$

$$(6.43)$$

$$\Sigma_{i,BPS}\left(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q\right) \equiv 2 \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} \left(\partial_{i} \mathcal{W}_{BPS}\right) \left(z\left(\tau\right),\overline{z}\left(\tau\right),p,q\right) = = \sqrt{2} \lim_{\tau \to 0^{-}} \left[P_{,i} \sqrt{\frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB}} - \sqrt{Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{BC} Z_{CD} \overline{Z}^{DA}} - \frac{1}{4} \left(Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB}\right)^{2}\right] = = 2 \left(P_{,i} \mathcal{Z}_{2}\right)_{\infty};$$

$$(6.44)$$

$$R_{H,BPS}^{2} = \mathcal{W}_{BPS}^{2} (z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q) + -4G^{i\overline{j}} (z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}) (\partial_{i} \mathcal{W}_{BPS}) (z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q) (\overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}} \mathcal{W}_{BPS}) (z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q) = \sqrt{Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{BC} Z_{CD} \overline{Z}^{DA} - \frac{1}{4} (Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB})^{2}} = (6.45)$$
$$= \sqrt{2 \mathcal{Z}_{1}^{4} + 2 \mathcal{Z}_{2}^{4} - (\mathcal{Z}_{1}^{2} + \mathcal{Z}_{2}^{2})^{2}} = = \mathcal{Z}_{1}^{2} - \mathcal{Z}_{2}^{2} = \sqrt{\mathcal{I}_{4} (p, q)} > 0.$$

Eq. (6.45) proves Eq. (3.36) for the $\frac{1}{5}$ -BPS attractor flow of the considered $\mathcal{N} = 5$, d = 4 supergravity. Such a result was obtained by using Eq. (6.42) and computing that

$$4G^{i\overline{j}}\left(\partial_{i}\mathcal{W}_{BPS}\right)\overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}}\mathcal{W}_{BPS} = 4G^{i\overline{j}}\left(\partial_{i}\mathcal{Z}_{1}\right)\overline{\partial}_{\overline{j}}\mathcal{Z}_{1} =$$

$$= 2G^{i\overline{j}}P_{,i}\overline{P}_{,\overline{j}}\left[\frac{1}{2}Z_{AB}\overline{Z}^{AB} - \sqrt{Z_{AB}\overline{Z}^{BC}}Z_{CD}\overline{Z}^{DA} - \frac{1}{4}\left(Z_{AB}\overline{Z}^{AB}\right)^{2}\right] =$$

$$= \frac{1}{2}\left[\frac{1}{2}Z_{AB}\overline{Z}^{AB} - \sqrt{Z_{AB}\overline{Z}^{BC}}Z_{CD}\overline{Z}^{DA} - \frac{1}{4}\left(Z_{AB}\overline{Z}^{AB}\right)^{2}\right] = \mathcal{Z}_{2}^{2},$$
(6.46)

where the relation

$$4G^{i\bar{j}}P_{,i}\overline{P}_{,\bar{j}} = 1 \tag{6.47}$$

was used.

It is worth noticing out that Eq. (6.45) is consistent, because, as pointed out above, the $\frac{1}{5}$ -BPS-supporting BH charge configurations in the considered theory is defined by the *quartic* constraints $\mathcal{I}_4(p,q) > 0$.

68

CHAPTER 7

The case of $\mathcal{N} = 4$ Supergravity and *Dualities*

1. N=4 Pure Supergravity

The special Kahler scalar manifold is

$$\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{N}=4,pure} = \frac{G_{\mathcal{N}=4,pure}}{H_{\mathcal{N}=4,pure}} = \frac{SU(1,1) \times SU(4)}{U(1) \times SU(4)} = \frac{SU(1,1)}{U(1)}, \ dim_{\mathbb{R}} = 2, \tag{7.1}$$

spanned by the complex scalar

$$s \equiv a + ie^{-2\varphi}, \ a, \varphi \in \mathbb{R},$$
(7.2)

where a and φ are usually named *axion* and *dilaton*, respectively. The invariant of the scalar manifold is a quartic expression in terms of electric and magnetic charges

$$\mathcal{I}_4 = 4 \left[p^2 q^2 - (p \cdot q)^2 \right] .$$
(7.3)

It is worth noticing that when the symplectic index are $\Lambda, \Sigma = 1, 2$, the theory corresponds to the truncation $(U(1))^6 \to (U(1))^2$ of the gauge group, and \mathcal{I}_4 is a *perfect square* that, if expressed as a function of the skew-eigenvalues of the central charge function of the truncated Supergravity, it reduces to

$$\mathcal{I}_4 = \left[(Z_1)^2 - (Z_2)^2 \right]^2 , \qquad (7.4)$$

thus reproducing the *quadratic* invariant \mathcal{I}_2 of the minimally coupled $\mathcal{N} = 2$, d = 4 sequence. Also in this case it is possible to apply the first order formalism.

From the symplectic structure [63, 64, 48] the symplectic sections are

$$f^{\Lambda}_{AB} = e^{\varphi} \delta^{\Lambda}_{AB}, \quad h_{\Lambda|AB} = s e^{\varphi} \delta_{\Lambda|AB} = \left(a e^{\varphi} + i e^{-\varphi}\right) \delta_{\Lambda|AB}, \tag{7.5}$$

and the kinetic vector matrix is

$$\mathcal{N}_{\Lambda\Sigma} = \left(\mathbf{h}\mathbf{f}^{-1}\right)_{\Lambda\Sigma} = s\delta_{\Lambda\Sigma}.$$
(7.6)

We can then write the central charge matrix

$$Z_{AB} = f^{\Lambda}_{AB}q_{\Lambda} - h_{\Lambda|AB}p^{\Lambda} = e^{\varphi}\delta^{\Lambda}_{AB}q_{\Lambda} - se^{\varphi}\delta_{\Lambda|AB}p^{\Lambda} = -e^{\varphi}\left(sp_{AB} - q_{AB}\right), \tag{7.7}$$

and, from (6.2)-(6.4), the invariants are

$$I_{1} \equiv \frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{AB} = \mathcal{Z}_{1}^{2} + \mathcal{Z}_{2}^{2} = = \left(e^{2\varphi} a^{2} + e^{-2\varphi} \right) p^{2} + e^{2\varphi} q^{2} - 2a e^{2\varphi} p \cdot q;$$
(7.8)

$$I_{2} \equiv \frac{1}{2} Z_{AB} \overline{Z}^{BC} Z_{CD} \overline{Z}^{DA} = \mathcal{Z}_{1}^{4} + \mathcal{Z}_{2}^{4} = = \frac{1}{2} e^{4\varphi} \left(sp_{AB} - q_{AB} \right) \left(\overline{s}p^{BC} - q^{BC} \right) \left(sp_{CD} - q_{CD} \right) \left(\overline{s}p^{DA} - q^{DA} \right),$$
(7.9)

where $p^2 \equiv (p^1)^2 + \dots + (p^6)^2$, $q^2 \equiv q_1^2 + \dots + q_6^2$, and $p \cdot q \equiv p^{\Lambda} q_{\Lambda}$.

Only $\frac{1}{4}$ -BPS attractor flow is non-degenerate (*i.e.* corresponding to *large* black holes [48]), and the corresponding *first order fake superpotential* is identical to the one of the $\frac{1}{5}$ -BPS attractor flow in $\mathcal{N} = 5$, d = 4 supergravity [39], given by (6.34), which in the considered framework can be further elaborated as follows:

$$\mathcal{W}_{\left(\frac{1}{4}-\right)BPS}^{2} = \frac{1}{2} \left[I_{1} + \sqrt{2I_{2} - I_{1}^{2}} \right] = \mathcal{Z}_{1}^{2} = \left[sp_{AB} - q_{AB} \right) \left(\overline{s}p^{AB} - q^{AB} \right) + \left[\frac{4 \left(sp_{AB} - q_{AB} \right) \left(\overline{s}p^{BC} - q^{BC} \right) \left(sp_{CD} - q_{CD} \right) \left(\overline{s}p^{DA} - q^{DA} \right) + \right] \right] + \left[\frac{4 \left(sp_{AB} - q_{AB} \right) \left(\overline{s}p^{AB} - q^{AB} \right) \left(\overline{s}p^{AB} - q^{AB} \right) - \left[\left(sp_{AB} - q_{AB} \right) \left(\overline{s}p^{AB} - q^{AB} \right) \right]^{2} \right] \right]$$

$$(7.10)$$

In the case of matter coupled $\mathcal{N} = 4$ Supergravity the scalar manifold is real

$$\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{N}=4} = \frac{G_{\mathcal{N}=4}}{H_{\mathcal{N}=4}} = \frac{SU(1,1)}{U(1)} \times \frac{SO(6,n)}{SO(6) \times SO(n)}, \ dim_{\mathbb{R}} = 6n+2.$$
(7.11)

The quartic $G_{\mathcal{N}=4}$ -invariant \mathcal{I}_4 of $\mathcal{N}=4$, d=4 supergravity is the following unique (moduli-independent) $G_{\mathcal{N}=4}$ -invariant combination of \mathbb{I}_1 , \mathbb{I}_2 and \mathbb{I}_3 [65]:

$$\mathcal{I}_{4} \equiv \mathbb{I}_{1}^{2} - \mathbb{I}_{2}\mathbb{I}_{3} = \mathbb{I}_{1}^{2} - |\mathbb{I}_{2}|^{2} =$$

$$= (\mathcal{Z}_{1}^{2} - \mathcal{Z}_{2}^{2})^{2} + (\rho_{1}^{2} + \rho_{2}^{2})^{2} - 2(\mathcal{Z}_{1}^{2} + \mathcal{Z}_{2}^{2})(\rho_{1}^{2} + \rho_{2}^{2}) +$$

$$+ 4\mathcal{Z}_{1}\mathcal{Z}_{2}[\rho_{1}^{2} + \rho_{2}^{2}cos(2\theta)] - [\rho_{1}^{4} + \rho_{1}^{4} + 2\rho_{1}^{2}\rho_{2}^{2}cos(2\theta)].$$
(7.12)

 \mathcal{I}_4 This last expression is a non-trivial *perfect square* of a function of degree 2 of \mathcal{Z}_1 , \mathcal{Z}_2 , ρ_1 , ρ_2 and θ only in the *pure* supergravity theory (obtained by setting n = 0), *i.e.* only in the case $\rho_1 = \rho_2 = 0$. In such a limit, equation (7.12) consistently reduces to (7.14).

This can be explicitly read, as an exemple, computing the invariant in the case n = 1(which uplifts to *pure* $\mathcal{N} = 4$, d = 5 supergravity) which acquires the following form:

$$\mathcal{I}_4 = \left(\mathcal{Z}_1 - \mathcal{Z}_2\right)^2 \left(\mathcal{Z}_1 + \mathcal{Z}_2 + \sqrt{2}\rho_1\right) \left(\mathcal{Z}_1 + \mathcal{Z}_2 - \sqrt{2}\rho_1\right),\tag{7.13}$$

which is not to a perfect square of \mathcal{Z}_1 , \mathcal{Z}_2 and ρ_1 .

2. Peculiarity of *Pure* $\mathcal{N} = 4$ and $\mathcal{N} = 5$ Supergravity

The expression of R_H^2 in the extremal case c = 0 given by (3.35) has been shown to hold in d = 4 for

- minimally coupled $\mathcal{N} = 2$ theory;
- $\mathcal{N}=3;$
- $\mathcal{N} = 5$;
- $\mathcal{N} = 4$ pure.

The crucial difference among this theories is that, whereas the U-invariant of minimally coupled $\mathcal{N} = 2$ and $\mathcal{N} = 3$ supergravity is quadratic, the U-invariant of $\mathcal{N} = 5$ and pure $\mathcal{N} = 4$ theories is quartic in the black hole charges.

Moreover, the form of their Attractor Equations are structurally identical to the ones of the minimally coupled $\mathcal{N} = 2$ and $\mathcal{N} = 3$, and actually also to the very structure of \mathcal{W}_{BPS}^2 . As already pointed out, the invariant $\mathcal{I}_4(p,q)$ of $G_{\mathcal{N}=5}$ and $G_{\mathcal{N}=4,pure}$ is a perfect square of a quadratic expression when written in terms of the moduli-dependent skew-eigenvalues \mathcal{Z}_1 and \mathcal{Z}_2

$$\mathcal{I}_{4}(p,q) \equiv Z_{AB}\overline{Z}^{BC}Z_{CD}\overline{Z}^{DA} - \frac{1}{4}\left(Z_{AB}\overline{Z}^{AB}\right)^{2} = Tr\left(A^{2}\right) - \frac{1}{4}\left(Tr\left(A\right)\right)^{2} = \left(\mathcal{Z}_{1}^{2} - \mathcal{Z}_{2}^{2}\right)^{2}1,$$
(7.14)

but such a result does not generally hold for all other $\mathcal{N} > 2$, d = 4 supergravities with *quartic U*-invariant (*i.e.* for $\mathcal{N} = 4$ matter coupled and $\mathcal{N} = 6, 8$ theories, as well as for $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supergravity whose scalar manifold does not belong to the aforementioned sequence of complex Grassmannians).

This allows one to state that the relation (in the *extremal case* c = 0) between the square effective horizon radius R_H^2 and the square BH event horizon radius r_H^2 for the

non-degenerate attractor flows of such supergravities, if any, is structurally different from the one given by Eq. (3.35). Of course, in such theories one can still compute the quantity $r_H^2(z_{\infty}, \overline{z}_{\infty}, p, q) - G_{i\overline{j}} \Sigma^i \overline{\Sigma^j}$ (in case, within a real parametrization of the scalar fields), but, also in the extremal case, it will be moduli-dependent, thus not determining $R_H^2(p, q)$.

In the non-extremal case (*i.e.* $c \neq 0$) the expression generalizing Eq. (3.35) is

$$R_{+}^{2}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q) \equiv \frac{S_{BH,c\neq0}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q)}{\pi} \equiv R_{+}^{2}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q) = r_{+}^{2}(z_{\infty},\overline{z}_{\infty},p,q) - G_{i\overline{j}}\Sigma^{i}\overline{\Sigma}^{\overline{j}}$$
(7.15)

can be only guessed, but at present cannot be rigorously proved. Indeed, for non extremal black holes a first order formalism is currently unavailable, so there is no way to compute the scalar charges beside the direct integration of the equations of motion of the scalars.

3. $N \ge 2$ Supergravities with the same Bosonic Sector and "Dualities"

Consider the following relations among 4 dimensional Supergravities.

I)

- $\mathcal{N} = 2$ (*matter coupled*) *magic* supergravity based on the degree 3 complex Jordan algebra $J_3^{\mathbb{H}}$;
- $\mathcal{N} = 6$ supergravity.

The scalar manifold of both such theories (which can be uplifted to d = 5) is $\frac{SO^*(12)}{SU(6) \times U(1)}$. It is a rank-3 homogeneous symmetric special Kähler space. In both theories the 16 vector field strengths and their duals, as well as their asymptotical fluxes, sit in the left-handed spinor representation **32** of the *U*-duality group SO^* (12), which is symplectic and contains the symmetric singlet $\mathbf{1}_a$ in the tensor product $\mathbf{32} \times \mathbf{32}$. The vector fields representation is thus irreducible with respect to both SO^* (12) and $Sp(32, \mathbb{R})$.

II)

- $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supergravity minimally coupled to $n = n_V = 3$ Abelian vector multiplets;
- $\mathcal{N} = 3$ supergravity coupled to m = 1 matter multiplet.

These two theories are matter coupled and have a quadratic U-invariant, but are not upliftable d = 5 dimensions. They share the same scalar manifold, $\frac{SU(1,3)}{SU(3)\times U(1)}$, a rank-1 symmetric special Kähler space. The 4 vector field strengths and their duals, as well as their asymptotical fluxes, sit in thefundamental **4** representation of the U-duality group

Orba	t $\mathcal{N} = 2$ minimally coupled, $n_V = 3$	$\mathcal{N}=3, \ m=1$
$\boxed{\frac{SU(1,3)}{SU(3)}}$	$\begin{array}{c c} \mathcal{O}_{\frac{1}{2}-BPS},\\ no \ mod. \ space,\\ \mathcal{I}_{2,\mathcal{N}=2} > 0 \end{array}$	$\mathcal{O}_{non-BPS, Z_{AB}=0},$ <i>no mod. space</i> , $\mathcal{I}_{2, \mathcal{N}=3} < 0$
$\frac{SU(1,3)}{SU(1,3)}$	$ \begin{array}{c c} \mathcal{O}_{non-BPS,Z=0}, \\ mod. \ space = \frac{SU(1,2)}{SU(2) \times U(1)}, \\ \mathcal{I}_{2,\mathcal{N}=2} < 0 \end{array} $	$\mathcal{O}_{\frac{1}{3}-BPS},$ mod. space = $\frac{SU(1,2)}{SU(2)\times U(1)},$ $\mathcal{I}_{2,\mathcal{N}=3} > 0$

TABLE 1. N-dependent BPS-interpretations of the classes of *nondegenerate* orbits of the symmetric special Kähler manifold $\frac{SU(1,3)}{SU(3)\times U(1)}$

SU(3,1) which is reducible with respect to SU(3,1), but irreducible with respect to $Sp(8,\mathbb{R})$.

The fermionic sector contains 8 fields (because of the supersymmetry invariance of the theory, it is the same number of bosonic fields) for both these theories, but the spin/field content is different, explicitly

$$\mathcal{N} = 2 \text{ minimally coupled}, \ n_V = 3: \ \left[1\left(2\right), 2\left(\frac{3}{2}\right), 1\left(1\right)\right], 3\left[1\left(1\right), 2\left(\frac{1}{2}\right), 1_{\mathcal{C}}\left(0\right)\right];$$

$$\mathcal{N} = 3, \ m = 1: \qquad \left[1\left(2\right), 3\left(\frac{3}{2}\right), 3\left(1\right), 1\left(\frac{1}{2}\right)\right], 1\left[1\left(1\right), 4\left(\frac{1}{2}\right), 3_{\mathcal{C}}\left(0\right)\right].$$

(7.16)

It then follows that one can switch between the two theories by transforming 1 gravitino in 1 gaugino. The relation among the various classes of non-degenerate extremal BH attractors is given in Table 1.

When switching between $\mathcal{N} = 2$ and $\mathcal{N} = 3$, the flip in sign of the quadratic *U*invariant $\mathcal{I}_2 = q^2 + p^2$ can be understood by recalling that $q^2 \equiv \eta^{\Lambda\Sigma}q_{\Lambda}q_{\Sigma}$ and $p^2 \equiv \eta_{\Lambda\Sigma}p^{\Lambda}p^{\Sigma}$, with $\eta^{\Lambda\Sigma} = \eta_{\Lambda\Sigma} = diag(1, -1, -1, -1)$ in the case $\mathcal{N} = 2$, and $\eta^{\Lambda\Sigma} = \eta_{\Lambda\Sigma} = diag(1, 1, 1, -1)$ in the case $\mathcal{N} = 3$ (recall Eq. (5.59)). The positive signature pertains to the graviphoton charges, while the negative signature corresponds to the charges given by the asymptotical fluxes of the vector field strengths from the matter multiplets. As

Orbit	$\mathcal{N}=2, \ n_V=7$	$\mathcal{N} = 4, \ n = 2$
$\frac{SU(1,1)\times SO(2,6)}{SO(2)\times SO(6)}$	$\mathcal{O}_{\frac{1}{2}-BPS},$ no mod. space, $\mathcal{I}_{4,\mathcal{N}=2} > 0$	$\mathcal{O}_{non-BPS,Z_{AB}=0},$ no mod. space, $\mathcal{I}_{4,\mathcal{N}=4} > 0$
$\frac{SU(1,1)\times SO(2,6)}{SO(2)\times SO(2,4)}$	$\mathcal{O}_{non-BPS,Z=0},$ mod. space = $\frac{SO(2,4)}{SO(2) \times SO(4)}$ $\mathcal{I}_{4,\mathcal{N}=2} > 0$	$\mathcal{O}_{rac{1}{4}-BPS},$ mod. $space = rac{SO(2,4)}{SO(2) \times SO(4)}$ $\mathcal{I}_{4,\mathcal{N}=4} > 0$
$\frac{SU(1,1)\times SO(2,6)}{SO(1,1)\times SO(1,5)}$	$\mathcal{O}_{non-BPS,Z\neq0},$ mod. space = SO(1,1) × $\frac{SO(1,5)}{SO(5)}$ $\mathcal{I}_{4,\mathcal{N}=2} < 0$	$\mathcal{O}_{non-BPS,Z_{AB}\neq 0},$ mod. space = SO(1,1) × $\frac{SO(1,5)}{SO(5)}$ $\mathcal{I}_{4,\mathcal{N}=4} < 0$

TABLE 2. \mathcal{N} -dependent BPS-interpretations of the classes of nondegenerate orbits of the reducible symmetric special Kähler manifold $\frac{SU(1,1)}{U(1)} \times \frac{SO(2,6)}{SO(2) \times SO(6)}$. The structure of the "duality" is analogous to the one pertaining to the manifold $\frac{SO^*(12)}{SU(6) \times U(1)}$ (see point I above, as well as Table 9 of [28])

yielded by Table 1, the supersymmetry-preserving features of the attractor solutions depend on the sign of \mathcal{I}_2 .

III)

- $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supergravity coupled to $n_V = n + 1 = 7$ Abelian vector multiplets, with scalar manifold $\frac{SU(1,1)}{U(1)} \times \frac{SO(2,6)}{SO(2) \times SO(6)}$;
- $\mathcal{N} = 4$ supergravity coupled to $n_m = 2$ Abelian vector multiplets (matter multiplets).

The scalar manifold is the same for the two theories

$$\frac{SU(1,1)}{U(1)} \times \frac{SO(2,6)}{SO(2) \times SO(6)} , \qquad (7.17)$$

and is an homogeneous symmetric reducible special Kähler space, with rank 3. In both theories the 8 vector field strengths and their duals, as well as their asymptotical fluxes,

4. CONCLUSIONS

are in the (spinor/doublet)-vector representation $(\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{8})$ of the U-duality group $SU(1, 1) \times SO(2, 6)$, which is symplectic and contains the antisymmetric singlet $\mathbf{1}_a$ in the tensor product $(\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{8}) \times (\mathbf{2}, \mathbf{8})$. It is thus irreducible with respect to both $SU(1, 1) \times SO(2, 6)$ and $Sp(16, \mathbb{R})$.

Due to the isomorphism $\mathfrak{so}(6,2) \sim \mathfrak{so}^*(8)$, the "dual" supersymmetric interpretation of the scalar manifold $\frac{SU(1,1)}{U(1)} \times \frac{SO(2,6)}{SO(2) \times SO(6)}$ can be considered, disregarding the axiondilaton sector $\frac{SU(1,1)}{U(1)}$, as a "subduality" of the "duality" discussed in **I**.

Once again we notice that, even if the number of fermion fields is the same, 16 bosons and 16 fermions, the theories have different relevant spin/field contents:

$$\mathcal{N} = 2 \quad \text{``cubic''}, \ n_V = 7: \ \left[1\left(2\right), 2\left(\frac{3}{2}\right), 1\left(1\right)\right], 7\left[1\left(1\right), 2\left(\frac{1}{2}\right), 1_{\mathcal{C}}\left(0\right)\right];$$
$$\mathcal{N} = 4, n_m = 2: \qquad \left[1\left(2\right), 4\left(\frac{3}{2}\right), 6\left(1\right), 4\left(\frac{1}{2}\right), 1_{\mathcal{C}}\left(0\right)\right], 2\left[1\left(1\right), 4\left(\frac{1}{2}\right), 3_{\mathcal{C}}\left(0\right)\right].$$
(7.18)

From this it follows that one can switch between such two theories by transforming 2 gravitinos in 2 gauginos. The correspondences among the various classes of non-degenerate extremal BH attractors of these two theories is given in Table 2.

Such a "duality" is pretty similar to the one considered above at point I; that the sign of the *quartic U*-invariant is unchanged by the "duality" relation, and, in this sense, it differs from the "duality" between $\mathcal{N} = 2$ minimally coupled, $n_V = 3$ and $\mathcal{N} = 3$, m = 1considered at point II.

All these cases present evidences that interacting bosonic field theories have a unique supersymmetric extension. The sharing of the same bosonic backgrounds with different supersymmetric completions implies the "dual" interpretation with respect to the supersymmetry-preserving properties of non-degenerate extremal BH attractor solutions (see Table 1 and Table 2).

4. Conclusions

Black holes in Supergravity have an extremely rich structure and give an interplay between space-time singularities of Einstein solutions and the solitonic, particle-like structure of these configuration, such as mass, spin and charge.

7. THE CASE OF $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SUPERGRAVITY AND *DUALITIES*

The bosonic action of Supergravity has been studied and its specific form determined by the embedding of the U-duality group in the symplectic group. Extremal black holes in these theories satisfy an attractor condition, fixing the solution in terms of asymptotical electric and magnetic charges, and erasing any dependence on the scalar hair. The general property of extremization of the central charge in the moduli space has been explicited in the case of $\mathcal{N} = 2$ quadratic, $\mathcal{N} = 3$ matter coupled and $\mathcal{N} = 5$ ungauged Supergravities; all these theories cannot be extended to d = 5 space-time dimensions. For the same theories, and for $\mathcal{N} = 4$ Supergravity, the extremal black hole parameters of the non degenerate attractor flows have been formulated in terms of the first order (fake Supergravity) formalism and the resulting effective radius has revealed to be, in these cases, moduli independent.

The Supergravity theories considered are the only ones admitting a quadratic invariant or a quartic invariant that reduces to a perfect square of a quadratic expression, if written in terms of the skew eigenvalues of the central charge matrix, so that this property has revealed to be crucial for the definition of an effective radius, whose dependence on the scalar fields would eventually cancel.

APPENDIX A

$\mathcal{N} = 2$ explicit calculations

1. Some formulas following from definitions, with the explicit dependence on scalar fields (not at the attractor point)

In the case of

$$SU(1,n)/SU(n) \times U(1) , \qquad (A.1)$$

the Kähler structure of the scalar manifold is entirely defined by the prepotential

$$F(X) = -\frac{i}{2}(X^{0\,2} - X^i X_i) ; \qquad (A.2)$$

the holomorphic sections are then

$$(X^{\Lambda}, F_{\Lambda}) = e^{-K/2}(f^{\Lambda}, h_{\Lambda}) ,$$

$$\partial_{\bar{\imath}}(X^{\Lambda}, F_{\Lambda}) = 0 , \qquad (A.3)$$

and their explicit dependence in terms of scalar fields is

$$X^{\Lambda} = (1, z^1, ..., z^n) ,$$

$$F_{\Lambda} \equiv \partial_{\Lambda} F = (-i, iz^1, ..., iz^n) .$$
(A.4)

Kähler potential is defined as

$$e^{-K} = i(\bar{X}^{\Lambda}F_{\Lambda} - X^{\Lambda}\bar{F}_{\Lambda}) =$$

= $2(1 - \sum_{i} |z^{i}|^{2}),$ (A.5)

while the central charge is

$$Z = e^{K/2} (X^{\Lambda} q_{\Lambda} - F_{\Lambda} p^{\Lambda})$$

$$Z = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - \sum_{i} |z^{i}|^{2}}} \left[q^{0} - ip^{0} + z^{l} (q^{l} - ip^{l}) \right] .$$
(A.6)

We have

$$2e^{K} = \frac{1}{1 - |z|^2} , \qquad (A.7)$$

$$\partial_{i}Ke^{-K} = 2\bar{z}^{i} ,$$

$$\partial_{i}K = \frac{\bar{z}^{i}}{1 - |z|^{2}} ,$$

$$\partial_{\bar{j}}\partial_{i}K = 2\delta_{ij}e^{K} + 2\bar{z}^{i}\partial_{\bar{j}}e^{K} =$$

$$= \frac{\delta_{i\bar{j}}}{1 - |z|^{2}} + \frac{\bar{z}^{i}z^{\bar{j}}}{(1 - |z|^{2})^{2}} .$$
(A.8)

The metric for the Kähler space is given by

$$G_{i\bar{j}} = \partial_i \partial_{\bar{j}} K = \frac{\delta_{i\bar{j}}}{1 - |z|^2} + \frac{\bar{z}^i z^{\bar{j}}}{(1 - |z|^2)^2} .$$
(A.9)

To find the inverse matrix we write the general form

$$G^{i\bar{j}} = A\delta^{i\bar{j}} + Bz^i \bar{z}^{\bar{j}} , \qquad (A.10)$$

and we find

$$G^{i\bar{j}} = (1 - |z|^2) \left(\delta^{i\bar{j}} - z^i \bar{z}^{\bar{j}} \right) .$$
 (A.11)

2. Explicit check of the quadratic invariant $|Z|^2 - |D_iZ|^2$ in N=2 quadratic series supergravity

We want to compute

$$I_{2} = |Z|^{2} - |D_{i}Z|^{2} =$$

= $|Z|^{2} - D_{i}ZD_{\bar{j}}\bar{Z}G^{i\bar{j}}$, (A.12)

to this aim we define

$$\alpha \equiv (q_0 + ip^0 + z^l(q_l - ip^l)) \equiv (q^0 + ip^0 + \beta) \equiv (a + \beta) ,$$

$$c = a\bar{a} \equiv p^{0\,2} + q_0^2 , \qquad (A.13)$$

so that we can write the identities

$$\alpha \bar{\alpha} \equiv (q_0^2 + p^{0\,2} + \gamma) \equiv (c + \gamma) ,$$

$$\gamma = a\bar{\beta} + \bar{a}\beta + \beta\bar{\beta} ,$$

$$\alpha \bar{\beta} + \bar{\alpha}\beta = \gamma + \beta\bar{\beta} .$$
(A.14)

78

2. EXPLICIT CHECK OF THE QUADRATIC INVARIANT $|Z|^2 - |D_i Z|^2$ IN N=2 QUADRATIC SERIES SUPERGRAVIT79 We then have

$$Z\bar{Z} = \frac{\alpha\bar{\alpha}}{2(1-|z|^2)} , \qquad (A.15)$$

and

$$D_{i}ZD_{\bar{j}}\bar{Z}G^{i\bar{j}} = \frac{1}{2} \left[q_{i} - ip^{i} + \frac{\bar{z}^{i}}{1 - |z|^{2}} (q_{0} + ip^{0} + z^{l}(q_{l} - ip^{l})) \right] \cdot \left[q_{\bar{j}} + ip^{\bar{j}} + \frac{z^{\bar{j}}}{1 - |z|^{2}} (q_{0} - ip^{0} + z^{l}(q_{l} + ip^{l})) \right] \cdot \left[\delta^{\bar{\imath}j} - \bar{z}^{\bar{\imath}}z^{j} \right] ;$$
(A.16)

with the notations above

$$D_{i}ZD_{\bar{j}}\bar{Z}G^{i\bar{j}} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\sum_{l} (q_{l}^{2} + p^{l^{2}}) - \beta\bar{\beta} + \frac{\alpha\bar{\beta}}{1 - |z|^{2}} - \frac{|z|^{2}\alpha\bar{\beta}}{1 - |z|^{2}} + \frac{\bar{\alpha}\beta}{1 - |z|^{2}} - \frac{|z|^{2}\bar{\alpha}\beta}{1 - |z|^{2}} + \frac{\alpha\bar{\alpha}}{(1 - |z|^{2})^{2}} - \frac{|z|^{2}\alpha\bar{\alpha}}{(1 - |z|^{2})^{2}} \right] = \frac{1}{2} \left[\sum_{l} (q_{l}^{2} + p^{l^{2}}) - \beta\bar{\beta} + \alpha\bar{\beta} + \bar{\alpha}\beta + \alpha\bar{\alpha}\frac{|z|^{2}}{1 - |z|^{2}} \right] = \frac{1}{2} \left[\sum_{l} (q_{l}^{2} + p^{l^{2}}) + \gamma - \alpha\bar{\alpha}\frac{|z|^{2}}{1 - |z|^{2}} \right].$$
(A.17)

The invariant, from (A.15) and (A.16), using (A.13) and (A.14), becomes

$$I_{2} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\alpha \bar{\alpha} - \gamma - \sum_{l} (q_{l}^{2} + p^{l^{2}}) \right] =$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \left[(q_{0}^{2} + p^{0^{2}}) - \sum_{l} (q_{l}^{2} + p^{l^{2}}) \right] , \qquad (A.18)$$

where, as expected, the moduli dependence has vanished.

APPENDIX B

SU(5,1) invariant.

We wrote in (6.31) the U-duality invariant, which is actually the invariant of the compact group SU(6), of which SU(5, 1) is a non-compact form, in terms of the central charge matrices. Since it is indipendent on the moduli fields, and since in the parametrization we are considering the origin of coordinates, $\phi = 0$, is the invariant point under the action of the whole isotropy group SU(5) (see [**51**], eq. (2.17)), we can find its explicit dependence on electromagnetic charges simply computing $Z_{AB}(\phi^i = 0)$. From (6.30) we have

$$Z_{AB}(\phi^i = 0) = q^{AB} , \qquad (B.1)$$

so that, from (6.31), (6.32) and (6.33), with $q_{AB} \equiv (q^{AB})^*$, we find

$$I_4 = 4 q_{AB} q^{BC} q_{CD} q^{DA} - (q_{AB} q^{AB})^2 .$$
(B.2)

We recall that electromagnetic charges are in the same SU(5) 3-fold antisymmetric representation as the vector fields, for which the embedding in SU(5, 1) is given by

$$t^{abc} = \frac{1}{3!} \epsilon^{abcde6} t_{de6} , \qquad (B.3)$$

so that the invariant (B.5) can be rewritten in terms of q_{ABC} in the SU(5, 1) representation. We are going to show that it is

$$I_4 = \frac{1}{4!} \epsilon^{ABCA'B'C'''} \epsilon^{A''B''C''A'''B'''C'} q_{ABC} q_{A'B'C'} q_{ABC} q_{A''B''C''} q_{A'''B'''C'''}$$
(B.4)

To this aim, we explicit the entries of "6" among other indices and we count for each term, writing then

thus, recalling that $q_{6AB} \equiv q_{AB}$ and $q_{ABC} = \frac{1}{3!} \epsilon_{ABCDE} q^{DE}$, we can write (B.5) in terms of two-indices charges and, performing the sum on the antisimmetric tensors contracted indices we find

$$I_{4} = \frac{1}{4!} \left[4 \left(q_{AB}q^{BC}q_{CD}q^{DA} + (q_{AB}q^{AB})^{2} \right) + + 16 \left(2 q_{AB}q^{BC}q_{CD}q^{DA} - (q_{AB}q^{AB})^{2} \right) + + 16 \left(2 q_{AB}q^{BC}q_{CD}q^{DA} - (q_{AB}q^{AB})^{2} \right) + + 16 q_{AB}q^{BC}q_{CD}q^{DA} + + 4 \left(q_{AB}q^{AB} \right)^{2} \right] = = 4 q_{AB}q^{BC}q_{CD}q^{DA} - (q_{AB}q^{AB})^{2} .$$
(B.6)

1. Black Hole entropy

The only solution to equations (6.38) for a black hole with non-zero area is the BPS one which corresponds, in terms of the central charge matrix skew-eigenvalues, to $Z_2 = 0$, $Z_1 > 0$, and the black hole potential at the attractor point is

$$V_{BH} = |Z_1|^2 = \sqrt{|I_4|} , \qquad (B.7)$$

so that the black hole entropy is again indipendent on the moduli fields and is

$$S_{BH} \propto \sqrt{|4 q_{AB} q^{BC} q_{CD} q^{DA} - (q_{AB} q^{AB})^2|}$$
 (B.8)

We notice that the invariant turns out to be the square of a function of Z_1 , Z_2 , namely

$$I_4 = \left[(Z_1)^2 - (Z_2)^2 \right]^2 . \tag{B.9}$$

82

Bibliography

- [1] S. Ferrara, R. Kallosh, A. Strominger: $\mathcal{N}=2$ extremal black holes, Phys. Rev. **D52**, 5412 (1995).
- S. Ferrara, R. Kallosh: Supersymmetry and attractors, Phys. Rev. D54, 1514 (1996); S. Ferrara,
 R. Kallosh: Universality of supersymmetric attractors, Phys. Rev. D54, 1525 (1996).
- [3] A. Strominger: Macroscopic entropy of $\mathcal{N}=2$ extremal black holes, Phys. Lett. **B383**, 39 (1996).
- [4] S. Ferrara, G. W. Gibbons and R. Kallosh, Black Holes and Critical Points in Moduli Space, Nucl. Phys. B500, 75 (1997), hep-th/9702103.
- [5] For reviews on black holes in superstring theory see e.g.: J. M. Maldacena: Black-Holes in String Theory, hep-th/9607235; A. W. Peet: TASI lectures on black holes in string theory, arXiv:hep-th/0008241; B. Pioline: Lectures on black holes, topological strings and quantum attractors, Class. Quant. Grav. 23, S981 (2006); A. Dabholkar: Black hole entropy and attractors, Class. Quant. Grav. 23, S957 (2006).
- [6] S. Ferrara, C. A. Savoy and B. Zumino, "General Massive Multiplets In Extended Supersymmetry," Phys. Lett. B 100, 393 (1981).
- [7] E. Cremmer, C. Kounnas, A. Van Proeyen, J. P. Derendinger, S. Ferrara, B. de Wit and L. Girardello, "Vector Multiplets Coupled To N=2 Supergravity: Superhiggs Effect, Flat Potentials And Geometric Structure," Nucl. Phys. B 250, 385 (1985).
- [8] P. Breitenlohner, D. Maison and G. W. Gibbons, "Four-Dimensional Black Holes from Kaluza-Klein Theories," Commun. Math. Phys. 120, 295 (1988).
- [9] A. Sen, "Black Hole Entropy Function, Attractors and Precision Counting of Microstates," arXiv:0708.1270 [hep-th].
- [10] S. Ferrara and R. Kallosh, "On N = 8 attractors," Phys. Rev. D 73, 125005 (2006) [arXiv:hep-th/0603247].
- [11] S. Ferrara and M. Gunaydin, "Orbits and attractors for N = 2 Maxwell-Einstein supergravity theories in five dimensions," Nucl. Phys. B 759, 1 (2006) [arXiv:hep-th/0606108].
- [12] S. Ferrara and M. Gunaydin, "Orbits of exceptional groups, duality and BPS states in string theory," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 13 (1998) 2075 [arXiv:hep-th/9708025].
- [13] G. W. Gibbons, R. Kallosh and B. Kol, "Moduli, scalar charges, and the first law of black hole thermodynamics," Phys. Rev. Lett. 77, 4992 (1996) [arXiv:hep-th/9607108].
- S. Ferrara and J. M. Maldacena, "Branes, central charges and U-duality invariant BPS conditions," Class. Quant. Grav. 15 (1998) 749 [arXiv:hep-th/9706097].
- [15] M. K. Gaillard and B. Zumino, "Self-duality in nonlinear electromagnetism," arXiv:hep-th/9705226.

- [16] R. D'Auria and P. Fre, "BPS black holes in supergravity: Duality groups, p-branes, central charges and the entropy," arXiv:hep-th/9812160.
- [17] S. Ferrara and A. Marrani, "Black Hole Attractors in Extended Supergravity," AIP Conf. Proc. 957, 58 (2007) [arXiv:0708.1268 [hep-th]].
- [18] A. Ceresole, R. D'Auria and S. Ferrara, "On the geometry of moduli space of vacua in N=2 supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory," Phys. Lett. B 339, 71 (1994) [arXiv:hep-th/9408036].
- [19] A. Ceresole, R. D'Auria and S. Ferrara, "The Symplectic Structure of N=2 Supergravity and its Central Extension," Nucl. Phys. Proc. Suppl. 46, 67 (1996) [arXiv:hep-th/9509160].
- [20] J. Bagger and E. Witten, "Matter Couplings In N=2 Supergravity," Nucl. Phys. B 222, 1 (1983).
- [21] E. Cremmer and A. Van Proeyen, "Classification Of Kahler Manifolds In N=2 Vector Multiplet Supergravity Couplings," Class. Quant. Grav. 2, 445 (1985).
- [22] B. de Wit and D. Z. Freedman, "On SO(8) Extended Supergravity," Nucl. Phys. B 130, 105 (1977).
- [23] A. Ceresole and G. Dall'Agata, "Flow equations for non-BPS extremal black holes," JHEP 0703, 110 (2007) [arXiv:hep-th/0702088].
- [24] R. Kallosh, New Attractors, JHEP 0512, 022 (2005), hep-th/0510024.
- [25] P. K. Tripathy and S. P. Trivedi, Non-Supersymmetric Attractors in String Theory, JHEP 0603, 022 (2006), hep-th/0511117.
- [26] K. Goldstein, R. P. Jena, G. Mandal and S. P. Trivedi, A C-Function for Non-Supersymmetric Attractors, JHEP 0602, 053 (2006), hep-th/0512138.
- [27] S. Bellucci, S. Ferrara and A. Marrani, On some properties of the Attractor Equations, Phys. Lett. B635, 172 (2006), hep-th/0602161.
- [28] S. Bellucci, S. Ferrara, M. Günaydin and A. Marrani, Charge Orbits of Symmetric Special Geometries and Attractors, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A21, 5043 (2006), hep-th/0606209.
- [29] R. Kallosh, N. Sivanandam and M. Soroush, Exact Attractive non-BPS STU Black Holes, Phys. Rev. D74, 065008 (2006), hep-th/0606263.
- [30] G. L. Cardoso, V. Grass, D. Lüst and J. Perz, Extremal non-BPS Black Holes and Entropy Extremization, JHEP 0609, 078 (2006), hep-th/0607202.
- [31] J. F. Morales and H. Samtleben, Entropy function and attractors for AdS black holes, JHEP 0610, 074 (2006), hep-th/0608044.
- [32] R. D'Auria, S. Ferrara and M. Trigiante, Critical points of the Black-Hole potential for homogeneous special geometries, JHEP 0703, 097 (2007), hep-th/0701090.
- [33] S. Bellucci, S. Ferrara and A. Marrani, Attractor Horizon Geometries of Extremal Black Holes, contribution to the Proceedings of the XVII SIGRAV Conference, 4–7 September 2006, Turin, Italy, hep-th/0702019.
- [34] A. Ceresole and G. Dall'Agata, Flow Equations for Non-BPS Extremal Black Holes, JHEP 0703, 110 (2007), hep-th/0702088.
- [35] L. Andrianopoli, R. D'Auria, S. Ferrara and M. Trigiante, Black Hole Attractors in N=1 Supergravity, JHEP 0707, 019 (2007), hep-th/0703178.

- [36] K. Saraikin and C. Vafa, Non-supersymmetric Black Holes and Topological Strings, Class. Quant. Grav. 25, 095007 (2008), hep-th/0703214.
- [37] S. Ferrara and A. Marrani, N = 8 non-BPS Attractors, Fixed Scalars and Magic Supergravities, Nucl. Phys. B788, 63 (2008), arXiV:0705.3866.
- [38] S. Nampuri, P. K. Tripathy and S. P. Trivedi, On The Stability of Non-Supersymmetric Attractors in String Theory, JHEP 0708, 054 (2007), arXiV:0705.4554.
- [39] L. Andrianopoli, R. D'Auria, E. Orazi, M. Trigiante, First Order Description of Black Holes in Moduli Space, JHEP 0711, 032 (2007), arXiV:0706.0712.
- [40] S. Ferrara and A. Marrani, On the Moduli Space of non-BPS Attractors for $\mathcal{N}=2$ Symmetric Manifolds, Phys. Lett. B652, 111 (2007), arXiV:0706.1667.
- [41] G. L. Cardoso, A. Ceresole, G. Dall'Agata, J. M. Oberreuter, J. Perz, First-order flow equations for extremal black holes in very special geometry, JHEP 0710, 063 (2007), arXiV:0706.3373.
- [42] A. Misra and P. Shukla, 'Area codes', large volume (non-)perturbative alpha-prime and instanton: Corrected non-supersymmetric (A)dS minimum, the 'inverse problem' and 'fake superpotentials' for multiple-singular-loci-two-parameter Calabi-Yau's, arXiV:0707.0105.
- [43] A. Ceresole, S. Ferrara and A. Marrani, 4d/5d Correspondence for the Black Hole Potential and its Critical Points, Class. Quant. Grav. 24, 5651 (2007), arXiV:0707.0964.
- [44] A. Sen, Black Hole Entropy Function, Attractors and Precision Counting of Microstates, arXiv:0708.1270.
- [45] S. Bellucci, S. Ferrara, R. Kallosh and A. Marrani, *Extremal Black Hole and Flux Vacua Attractors*, contribution to the Proceedings of the Winter School on Attractor Mechanism 2006 (SAM2006), 20-24 March 2006, INFN-LNF, Frascati, Italy, arXiv:0711.4547.
- [46] S. Ferrara, K. Hayakawa and A. Marrani, Erice Lectures on Black Holes and Attractors, contribution to the Proceedings of the International School of Subnuclear Physics, 45th course "Search for the "Totally Unexpected" in the LHC Era", 29 August-7 September 2007, Erice, Italy, arXiv:0805.2498.
- [47] H. Ooguri, A. Strominger and C. Vafa: Black Hole Attractors and the Topological String, Phys. Rev. D70, 106007 (2004), hep-th/0405146.
- [48] L. Andrianopoli, R. D'Auria, S. Ferrara and M. Trigiante: Extremal Black Holes in Supergravity, in : "String Theory and Fundamental Interactions", M. Gasperini and J. Maharana eds. (LNP, Springer, Berlin-Heidelberg, 2007), hep-th/0611345.
- [49] S. W. Hawking: Gravitational Radiation from Colliding Black Holes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 26, 1344 (1971); J. D. Bekenstein: Black Holes and Entropy, Phys. Rev. D7, 2333 (1973).
- [50] E. Cremmer, J. Scherk and S. Ferrara, SU(4) Invariant Supergravity Theory, Phys. Lett. B74, 61 (1978).
- [51] B. de Wit and H. Nicolai, Extended Supergravity with Local SO(5) Invariance, Nucl. Phys. B188, 98 (1981).

- [52] J. F. Luciani: Coupling of O(2) Supergravity with Several Vector Multiplets, Nucl. Phys. B132, 325 (1978).
- [53] L. Castellani, A. Ceresole, S. Ferrara, R. D'Auria, P. Fré and E. Maina, The Complete N= 3 Matter Coupled Supergravity, Nucl. Phys. B268, 317 (1986).
- [54] R. Kallosh, A. D. Linde, T. Ortín, A. W. Peet, A. Van Proeyen: Supersymmetry as a cosmic censor, Phys. Rev. D46, 5278 (1992), hep-th/9205027; R. Kallosh, T. Ortín, A. W. Peet: Entropy and action of dilaton black holes, Phys. Rev. D47, 5400 (1993), hep-th/9211015; R. Kallosh, A. W. Peet: Dilaton black holes near the horizon, Phys. Rev. D46, 5223 (1992), hep-th/9209116.
- [55] D.Z. Freedman, C. Nunez, M. Schnabl and K. Skenderis, Fake supergravity and domain wall stability, Phys. Rev. D69, 104027 (2004), hep-th/0312055; A. Celi, A. Ceresole, G. Dall'Agata, A. Van Proeyen and M. Zagermann, On the fakeness of fake supergravity, Phys. Rev. D71, 045009 (2005), hep-th/0410126; M. Zagermann, N= 4 fake supergravity, Phys. Rev. D71, 125007 (2005), hep-th/0412081; K. Skenderis and P. K. Townsend, Hidden supersymmetry of domain walls and cosmologies, Phys. Rev. Lett. 96, 191301 (2006), hep-th/0602260; D. Bazeia, C.B. Gomes, L. Losano and R. Menezes, First-order formalism and dark energy, Phys. Lett. B633, 415 (2006), astro-ph/0512197; K. Skenderis and P. K. Townsend, Pseudo-Supersymmetry and the Domain-Wall/Cosmology Correspondence, J. Phys. A40, 6733 (2007), hep-th/0610253.
- [56] G. W. Gibbons and C. M. Hull, A Bogomol'ny Bound for General Relativity and Solitons in N = 2 Supergravity, Phys. Lett. B109, 190 (1982).
- [57] M. Günaydin, G. Sierra and P. K. Townsend, The Geometry of N=2 Maxwell-Einstein Supergravity and Jordan Algebras, Nucl. Phys. B242, 244 (1984).
- [58] R. Arnowitt, S. Deser and C. W. Misner: Canonical Variables for General Relativity, Phys. Rev. 117, 1595 (1960).
- [59] A. Ceresole, R. D'Auria and S. Ferrara: The Symplectic Structure of N= 2 Supergravity and Its Central Extension, Talk given at ICTP Trieste Conference on Physical and Mathematical Implications of Mirror Symmetry in String Theory, Trieste, Italy, 5-9 June 1995, Nucl. Phys. Proc. Suppl. 46 (1996), hep-th/9509160.
- [60] S. Bellucci, S. Ferrara, A. Marrani and A. Yeranyan, The STU Unveiled, to appear.
- [61] R. Gilmore, Lie Groups, Lie Algebras, and Some of Their Applications (Dover Publications, 2006);
 S. Helgason, Differential Geometry, Lie Groups and Symmetric Spaces (Academic Press, New York, 1978).
- [62] M. K. Gaillard and B. Zumino, Duality Rotations for Interacting Fields, Nucl. Phys. B193, 221 (1981).
- [63] L. Andrianopoli, R. D'Auria and S. Ferrara, Central extension of extended supergravities in diverse dimensions, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A12, 3759 (1997), hep-th/9608015.
- [64] L. Andrianopoli, R. D'Auria and S. Ferrara, U duality and central charges in various dimensions revisited, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A13, 431 (1998), hep-th/9612105.

- [65] L. Andrianopoli, R. D'Auria and S. Ferrara, U invariants, black hole entropy and fixed scalars, Phys. Lett. B403, 12 (1997), hep-th/9703156.
- [66] S. Ferrara, J. Scherk and B. Zumino, Algebraic Properties of Extended Supergravity Theories, Nucl. Phys. B121, 393 (1977).
- [67] R. D'Auria and S. Ferrara, On fermion masses, gradient flows and potential in supersymmetric theories, JHEP 0105, 034 (2001), hep-th/0103153.
- [68] S. Bellucci, S. Ferrara and A. Marrani, Supersymmetric Mechanics. Vol.2: The Attractor Mechanism and Space-Time Singularities (LNP 701, Springer-Verlag, Heidelberg, 2006).
- [69] S. Ferrara, A. Gnecchi and A. Marrani, "d=4 Attractors, Effective Horizon Radius and Fake Supergravity," arXiv:0806.3196 [hep-th].
- [70] B. de Wit, Properties Of SO(8) Extended Supergravity, Nucl. Phys. B158, 189 (1979).
- [71] R. Slansky, Group Theory for Unified Model Building, Phys. Rep. 79, 1 (1981).
- [72] M. Bianchi, Bound-states of D-branes in L-R asymmetric superstring vacua, arXiv:0805.3276.
- [73] R. M. Wald, Black hole entropy in the Noether charge, Phys. Rev. D48, 3427 (1993), gr-qc/9307038; T. Jacobson, G. Kang and R. C. Myers, On Black Hole Entropy, Phys. Rev. D49, 6587 (1994), gr-qc/9312023; V. Iyer and R. M. Wald, Some properties of Noether charge and a proposal for dynamical black hole entropy, Phys. Rev. D50, 846 (1994), gr-qc/9403028; T. Jacobson, G. Kang and R. C. Myers, Black hole entropy in higher curvature gravity, gr-qc/9502009.
- [74] J. M. Maldacena, A. Strominger and E. Witten, Black Hole Entropy in M Theory, JHEP 9712, 002 (1997), hep-th/9711053.
- [75] G. Lopes Cardoso, B. de Wit and T. Mohaupt, Corrections to Macroscopic Supersymmetric Black Hole Entropy, Phys. Lett. B451, 309 (1999), hep-th/9812082.
- [76] P. Kraus and F. Larsen, Microscopic Black Hole Entropy in Theories with Higher Derivatives, JHEP 0509, 034 (2005), hep-th/0506176.